## AMERICAN UNIVERSITY OF BEIRUT

# COPD PATIENT SYMPTOM MANAGEMENT: A CONTINIUTING EDUCATION COURSE FOR MEDICAL-SURGICAL NURSES

## by ANI VAHE ARTINIAN

A project submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science to the Department of Nursing of the Hariri School of Nursing at the American University of Beirut

> Beirut, Lebanon April 2021

# AMERICAN UNIVERSITY OF BEIRUT

# COPD PATIENT SYMPTOM MANAGEMENT: A CONTINIUTING EDUCATION COURSE FOR MEDICAL-SURGICAL NURSES

## by ANI VAHE ARTINIAN

Approved by:

Dr. Lina Abi Fakher Kantar, Clinical Associate Professor Hariri School of Nursing

First Reader

NACayan

K

Dr. Nour Alayan, Assistant Professor Hariri School of Nursing

Second Reader

Date of project presentation: May 4, 2021

# AMERICAN UNIVERSITY OF BEIRUT

# PROJECT RELEASE FORM

Student Name:	Artinian	Ani	Vahe
	Last	First	Middle

I authorize the American University of Beirut, to: (a) reproduce hard or electronic copies of my project; (b) include such copies in the archives and digital repositories of the University; and (c) make freely available such copies to third parties for research or educational purposes:

 $\boxtimes$  As of the date of submission

One year from the date of submission of my project.

Two years from the date of submission of my project.

Three years from the date of submission of my project.

Anie

May 10, 2021

Signature

Date

# ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my sincere gratitude to Dr. Lina Abi Fakhr, as my first reader, for her constant guidance and support and Dr. Nour Alayan, as my second reader, for her constructive feedback and input.

I would also like to thank my advisor, Dr. Samar Noureddine for her valuable guidance and follow up throughout my journey at Hariri School of Nursing.

Last but not least, I would like to extend my appreciation to my family for their unconditional love, care and patience.

# ABSTRACT OF THE PROJECT OF

Ani Vahe Artinian

for

<u>Master of Science</u> <u>Major:</u> Nursing Adult-Gerontology Clinical Nurse Specialist

## Title: <u>COPD Patient Symptom Management: A Continuing Education Course for</u> <u>Medical-Surgical Nurses</u>

COPD is one of the top causes of mortality worldwide. The quality of life of the patient decreases with the progression of the disease and with time symptoms become aggravated with uncontrollable exacerbations. Patients who have lack of knowledge about self-management require hospital readmission, nurses can play a vital role in breaking the cycle of readmission and improving quality of life by providing proper patient education.

The literature supports the need for increasing nurse's knowledge regarding COPD symptom management while training them how to properly educate their patients to maximize quality of care leading to better patient outcomes.

This project aims to develop a continuing education course for nurses who work on medical-surgical units in Saint George Hospital (SGH) to better educate their COPD patients about proper disease management regarding exacerbation prevention measures, pharmacotherapy, proper inhaler technique, pulmonary exercises, balanced nutrition, smoking cessation and active lifestyle.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS1
ABSTRACT
TABLES
I. INTRODUCTION AND BACKGROUND7
Significance of Project11
II. LITERATURE REVIEW
Reasons for Hospital Readmission and Self-Management Deficit in COPD Patients15
Nurses' Role and Implications on COPD Patients17
Online Education of Nurses
III. COURSE SYLLABUS
Course Description23
Course Purpose
Course Learning Outcomes
Course Delivery Method
Target Population
Instructional Approaches25
Assessment Approaches

Course Outline	
IV. COURSE IMPLEMENTATION AND EVALUATION	32
Evaluation	
Evaluating Learning	
Course evaluation	
V. CONCLUSION	
APPENDICES	
APPENDIX A	
APPENDIX B	43
APPENDIX C	50
APPENDIX D	55
APPENDIX E	61
APPENDIX F	65
APPENDIX G	68
APPENDIX H	69
APPENDIX I	75
APPENDIX J	
APPENDIX K	

APPENDIX L	
REFERENCES	

# TABLES

Table		
1.	Module 1: Etiology and Pathophysiology of COPD2	6
2.	Module 2: Prevention measures for maintenance	7
3.	Module 3: Pharmacotherapy	8
4.	Module 4: Proper Inhaler technique and Pulmonary Exercises2	9
5.	Module 5: Palliative Care for Advanced Stages in COPD	0
6.	Module 6: Patient Education: Principles and Practice	1

## CHAPTER I

## INTRODUCTION AND BACKGROUND

Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD), is the leading cause of morbidity and mortality in the world (Global Initiative for Chronic Obstructive Lung Disease [GOLD], 2020). It is a common, preventable and treatable condition characterized by airflow limitation and persistent respiratory symptoms such as cough and sputum production. Airway limitation is due to alveolar and airway abnormalities usually correlated with exposure to noxious particles or gases. Previous reports have used the terms "emphysema" and "chronic bronchitis" for defining COPD, but these terms are not used in recent GOLD reports to define COPD (GOLD, 2020). Emphysema refers to the destruction of alveoli, whereas chronic bronchitis is characterized by the presence of cough and sputum production for a minimum of 3 months in two consecutive years (GOLD, 2020). It is important to note that the development of airflow limitation may not precede chronic respiratory symptoms, which may be associated with acute respiratory events. Airway limitation is measured by the use of the spirometer, considered as the most widely used tool to measure lung function. However, individuals who have normal spirometry can also experience chronic respiratory symptoms (GOLD, 2020).

It is estimated annually that COPD leads to the death of at least 2.9 million people and accounts for 4.7% of global disability (López-Campos et al., 2016). Under-diagnosis of COPD is one of the most faced challenges. Reports from Sweden revealed that only 20 to 30% of patients who meet the GOLD criteria have been correctly diagnosed with COPD (Tageldin et al., 2012), whereas in Spain, 73% of the individuals with irreversible airflow

obstruction were underdiagnosed, more so among woman than men (López-Campos et al., 2016). In Lebanon, the prevalence rate of COPD was 9.7% based on a 2011 study, 80% of which were underdiagnosed (Nohra et al., 2020).

Another reported challenge was the mismanagement of the disease, which was mostly due to the patients' lack of knowledge about their disease. Mismanagement was seen in countries such as Spain, Brazil, Poland and Korea, yet mostly attributed to the lack of patient education about self-management (López-Campos et al., 2016). Significant improvement of management was seen in the Spanish population after educating COPD patients about their condition, which was particularly supported by a survey done once in 2006 followed by another in 2011 (López-Campos et al., 2016).

In Lebanon, Waked et al.'s (2011) study aimed at encouraging awareness among health care professionals regarding COPD and its management. Data from 2201 participants in the study revealed that the prevalence rate of COPD in Lebanon was 9.7%, with the highest rate among smokers. It was also reported that older adults were at highest risk for developing COPD, and only 20% were properly diagnosed and aware of proper management (Waked et al., 2011).

Categorization of the severity of the disease is essential in order to plan the treatment regimen and regular follow-ups (Akiki et al., 2019). Accordingly, disease specific instruments can be used to collect information about the disease-specific health problems and symptoms (Akiki et al., 2019). Experts suggest to focus on the Medical Research Council dyspnea scale and COPD assessment test (CAT) as measurement scales upon the hospitalization of the patient and as post-hospitalization followup (Ramakrishnan et al., 2020).

Based on Waked et al.'s study (2011), a high number of COPD patients who presented to the emergency department and were hospitalized was due to acute exacerbation. Severe COPD exacerbation and hospital readmission is associated with decreased tolerance of physical activity, quality of life, and mental health (Waked et al., 2011). Risk factors that aggravate COPD symptoms such as indoor and outdoor air pollution, occupational exposures, and cigarette smoking should be avoided upon COPD diagnosis. It is recommended that early diagnosis, treatment plan, and smoking cessation programs are considered vital for positive patient outcome and for improvement in the quality of care (Waked et al., 2011).

Self-management improves the patient's quality of life, exercise tolerance, and reduced hospital readmissions due to COPD exacerbation (Nohra et al., 2020). To this date in Lebanon, there is no structured education plan for patients with COPD. This status quo leads to gaps in care, especially regarding patient adherence to treatment regimen and use of inhalers (Nohra et al., 2020). When admitting a COPD patient to a hospital in Lebanon, the focus will be on immediate care rather than on the chronicity of the disease and quality of life of the patient. Health care professionals tend to focus more on illness management (Nohra et al., 2020).

Targeted and proper interventions are paramount to avoid unplanned readmissions of COPD patients (Zhong et al., 2019). Patient-centered interventions need to be established according to risk levels; accordingly, appropriate interventions can be analyzed and put together by developing an analytical framework that helps quantify COPD patients' risk of readmission (Zhong et al., 2019). Hospital readmission is highly related to heavy smoking, depression, underweight, low economic status, comorbidity, and non-compliance (Zhong et al., 2019). More attention has been given to unscheduled readmissions, as patient readmission is perceived to be related to poor quality-care provided by the hospital or to early discharge from hospital, to free up hospital bed capacity for other cases. A promising strategy to prevent acute readmissions after discharging patients is by implementing a prevention strategy once the patient is in a stable condition. Patient-centered planning is needed to educate the patient about self-management (Steiner, 2015).

Lack of knowledge about self-management in COPD patients leads to unplanned hospitalization and increased readmission (Fletcher & Dahl, 2013). Patients need proper education about their disease whereby a post-hospitalization plan for care can stabilize their condition. Nurses play an essential role in COPD patient education since nurse-led interventions provide positive impact on COPD management (Fletcher & Dahl, 2013). For this reason, it is vital for nurses to be well educated about the latest COPD guidelines, since these guidelines are updated on yearly basis (GOLD, 2020). By educating nurses about COPD self-management, they will be able to instruct their patients, thus improve their quality of life.

Before implementing an education plan it is important to asses and analyze the educational needs of the patient. By involving patients in formulating a patient-centered plan based on needs, they will feel more in-control, thus increase the chances of a successful recovery (Beagley, 2011). There are five assumptions related to adult learning: self-concept, experience, readiness to learn, orientation to learning and motivation (Beagley, 2011). As individuals grow, their perspective of self tends to shift from

dependence to self-direction. The individual gathers a growing reservoir of knowledge following readiness to learn, which in return orients the person towards developmental tasks with immediate application of acquired knowledge. The final assumption regarding adult learning is motivation, and this occurs when the benefits of learning is perceived as an internal enterprise motivating learner's interest (Beagley, 2011).

#### **Significance of Project**

COPD exacerbation deteriorates the patient's condition by decreasing the quality of life and increasing hospital readmission and mortality rate (Halpin et al., 2017). COPD patients who receive proper self-management education have improved aspects of health, specifically self-efficacy, quality of life, reduced feeling of helplessness, and matters related to dyspnea upon effort, and nutrition (Cannon, 2016). On the other hand, hospital readmission for COPD patients is highly linked to lack of knowledge about selfmanagement (Terry et al., 2019). Nurses have an active role to play in patient education, as they are the front-liners who directly provide patient care around the clock (Berland & Bentsen, 2015).

Nursing-centered interventions like counseling and patient education for COPD patients have had positive impact on patients' quality of life and disease management (Staiou et al., 2020). Despite positive impacts that nurses have on their patients, there still seems to be gaps in nurses' knowledge regarding up-to-date COPD self-management (Staiou et al., 2020). Lack of knowledge about COPD patient management was noted by nurses in Norway, who felt helpless when taking care of a COPD patient experiencing

severe exacerbation. Only 11% of nurses knew how to properly demonstrate inhalation techniques to their patients (Berland & Bentsen, 2015).

Nurses need education regarding COPD exacerbation preventive measures, nutrition, proper administration and inhalation techniques, medication side effects and coping mechanism (Berland & Bentsen, 2015). In Australia, nurses working in health care facilities had low levels of knowledge regarding COPD patient management (Staiou et al., 2020). Educating nurses regarding COPD exacerbation prevention, therapy compliance and proper inhalation techniques was declared a priority in Staiou et al.'s (2020) study, where nurses' lack of knowledge was related to the lack of interdisciplinary collaboration of continuous education programs.

In Lebanon, with the 9.7% prevalence rate of COPD cases and the absence of a structured educational program in place (Nohra et al., 2020), it is crucial that nurses be knowledgeable about the latest COPD guidelines, to educate their patients and help break the cycle of hospital readmission and health deterioration. This project aims at developing a continuing education course for nurses about COPD management using the latest guidelines, and on enhancing patient self-management. The course will be administered to nurses working on the medical-surgical floor in Saint George Hospital, Beirut, Lebanon.

# CHAPTER II LITERATURE REVIEW

COPD exacerbations have an impact on patients' functional capacity, health status and lung function. According to Halpin et al. (2017), the severity of the exacerbation varies from one patient to another and those who survive severe exacerbations leading to hospitalization are at higher risk for further exacerbations and lower quality of life. It is important to understand the factors that aggravate COPD symptoms in order to prevent them and also optimize patient management, to reduce the risk of exacerbation and improve quality of life (Halpin et al., 2017).

COPD exacerbation is referred to as an acute episode of worsening of the patient's respiratory symptoms characterized by baseline dyspnea, increased sputum production, and cough (Halpin et al., 2017). Level 1 exacerbation is considered mild or moderate and can be managed at home, whereas cases requiring hospitalization refer to level 2 and level 3 exacerbations leading to respiratory failure (Halpin et al., 2017). In some cases, the patient may have limited respiratory reserves, thus less exacerbation events, yet would still need hospitalization. Factors taken into consideration upon deciding hospitalization are related to comorbidities the patient has such as heart failure, pneumonia, and arrhythmia or the onset of other clinical signs including peripheral edema and cyanosis (Halpin et al., 2017).

Severe COPD exacerbation leads to increased risk of mortality, cardiovascular comorbidities and increased health care costs. It is possible for patients who experience severe exacerbations, not to return to their pre-exacerbation state (Halpin et al., 2017).

Regarding mortality rates, 5% of patients hospitalized due to COPD exacerbation die while in the hospital (Halpin et al., 2017). A 17-year follow up of COPD patients showed that mortality rate peaked within the first week of hospitalization and stayed high during the first 3 months; however, less than half of patients were alive after 5 years (Halpin, et al. 2017). This result was consistent with prior reports that more than 50% of COPD patients experiencing severe exacerbation die within 5 years following hospitalization (McGhan et al., 2007).

Risk factors for mortality linked with severe exacerbations are: older age, male gender, prior hospitalization due to exacerbation, low body mass index, low quality of life, lung cancer, cardiovascular comorbidity, pulmonary hypertension, and the need for oxygen therapy (Halpin et al., 2017). Experts recognized that a substantial cause for morbidity and mortality is cardiovascular disease; thus cardiovascular exams such as EKG, troponin, BNP and echocardiogram are essential tests that must be done for COPD patients hospitalized for exacerbation (Ramakrishnan et al., 2021). Nonetheless, respiratory symptoms have more importance than cardiac signs during an exacerbation. In a Delphi study done by Ramakrishnan et al. (2021), smoking cessation and pulmonary rehabilitation were considered an essential part of the non-pharmacological treatment for COPD patients. As for hospitalization due to exacerbation, experts stated that treatment with antibiotics and systemic corticosteroid (30-50mg of prednisolone daily) over a course of 5-7 days with nebulized therapy for a maximum of 5 days, was the best treatment recommendation (Ramakrishnan, et al., 2021).

#### **Reasons for Hospital Readmission and Self-Management Deficit in COPD Patients**

Admission and readmission of COPD patients is very common. In fact, 80% of patients who were hospitalized for severe exacerbation got readmitted within one year (Chan et al., 2011). Unplanned readmissions have a great impact on the health care expense and hospital stay. Health care costs can be increased due to high hospitalization rates, and patients who have been readmitted usually stay hospitalized longer than their previous admission (Chan et al., 2011).

Unplanned readmission may be linked to previous hospital admission due to exacerbation, but with early discharge from hospital, lack of connectivity of care between the community and the hospital, and poor social service support (Chan et al., 2011). Social factors are important aspects that should be taken into consideration while planning to discharge patients. There are other reported conditions that increase the risk of readmission, such as the development of a new health problem, complication of initial disease, relapse of original condition, poor self-management, and lack of care-giver support (Chan et al., 2011).

According to Chan et al. (2011), a high level of unplanned readmissions may reflect poor quality of care and poor clinical management in hospitals and nursing homes, even those receiving public assistance due to financial difficulties. The reasons could be bifold. The first reason is that patients living in nursing homes are usually fragile, may experience complications more often, and suffer functional and cognitive decline in an unavoidable manner; whereas the second relates to the quality of care rendered to discharged patients in their nursing homes which may not be adequate due to lack of knowledge of nurses handling these patients or due to the lack of a social support system (Chan et al., 2011).

Incident rates of hospitalization due to exacerbation is higher among the male population, 65 years and above, and among smokers (Terry et al., 2019). Individuals who live in rural areas have a harder time accessing health care facilities, thus making it difficult for them to receive proper treatment and intervention during exacerbation (Terry et al., 2019). It has been acknowledged that COPD patients have inadequate knowledge about self-management and are not well equipped to manage their acute episodes. It was also shown that only a third of patients diagnosed with COPD were given an action plan by their physicians (Terry et al., 2019).

Patients' non-adherence to medicine regimen is one of the main reasons for hospital readmission (Sanduzzi et al., 2014). There are two types of non-adherence: intentional and non-intentional. In intentional non-adherence, the patient makes an active decision of discontinuing therapy; around 15% of patients intentionally discontinue therapy after six months. As for unintentional non-adherence, which is a passive process, patients discontinue their medication due to uncontrollable reasons such as old age, mental disability, forgetfulness, social conditions, etc. (Sanduzzi et al., 2014).

Regardless of severity, compliance to medical regimen by COPD patients is lower than the compliance rate for other diseases (Sanduzzi et al., 2014). Unless the patient comprehends that the first step of COPD management is smoking cessation, he/she will not understand the importance of following a strictly prescribed medication dosage (Sanduzzi et al., 2014).

A predisposition of unhealthy lifestyle behavior is correlated to poor compliance with medical therapy (Sanduzzi et al., 2014). Many times patients may be already taking many other medications, thus polypharmacy may increase the rate of noncompliance.

Noncompliance is also related to difficulty in handling devices which are complex to use such as inhalers, complexity of treatment regimen, cost of medications, physical and cognitive impairment of the patient, poor trust in therapy/physician, and underestimation of the severity of their disease (Sanduzzi et al., 2014).

According to Sanduzzi et al. (2014), the most common reason for non-compliance is improper explanation of medication use. During hospitalization, health care providers focus more on treating the acute problem rather than long term therapy; being a common mistake, they will reduce focus and time to explain certain procedures and concepts, such as proper medication usage (Sanduzzi et al., 2014).

More than 50% of the patients have difficulty using metered dose inhalers (Sanduzzi et al., 2014). Worsening COPD outcomes and reduced control is associated with poor inhaler techniques. Care givers and health care providers must be trained regarding correct inhaler preparation, loading/priming, and administration. In this manner, they can teach their patients about proper inhaler usage and thus increase compliance and perceived benefit (Sanduzzi et al., 2014).

#### Nurses' Role and Implications on COPD Patients

Self-management is referred to as the formal education plan for patients aiming at teaching basic care skills to personalize treatment regimen and provide guidance for health behavioral changes and emotional support while living functional lives (Scullion & Holmes, 2011). Self-management education for COPD patients is linked to improved quality of life and reduced hospital readmissions (Scullion & Holmes, 2011). One way of helping COPD patients in managing their treatment regimen is by developing action plans. Action plans (ACP) help patients realize whether their condition is deteriorating and thus

change their treatment quickly to reduce symptoms of exacerbations (Scullion & Holmes, 2011).

Accurately predicting the prognosis of COPD patients is quite difficult due to the disease's natural history which varies significantly among individuals. For this reason, it is vital for health care professionals encountering COPD patients to be familiar with health care planning as the disease progresses (Kelleher et al., 2020). Advanced care planning focuses on intervention and treatment while reflecting on the individual's goals. Attention is also given to intervention plans needed for future events especially when the patient starts to deteriorate (Kelleher et al., 2020). Action plans help patients prevent severe exacerbations. Such outcomes resulted in individuals who joined their nurse and physician in developing an individualized action plan (Scullion & Holmes, 2011). Generally, COPD patients want to discuss their disease and prognosis, and subjects engaging in ACP immediately after their diagnosis have shown to have better outcomes compared to those who were not involved in an ACP (Meehan et al., 2020).

An earlier study by Trappenburg et al. (2011) aimed at following up on 230 COPD patients over a course of six months and patients were randomized into two groups: one group was integrated in the individualized action plan, whereas the other received the usual care for COPD. Both groups were followed up by a case manager who was a respiratory nurse. The respiratory nurse educated both groups at the beginning of the study about COPD care which included medication, inhaler techniques, vaccination, nutritional aspect, smoking cessation, and management of exacerbation. Patients in the intervention group received an individualized action plan by the help of the case manager. A color coded table was created for each patient in the intervention group which reflected the health status of

the patient. Colors indicated progression level of COPD as such: green (stable), yellow (mild increase), orange (moderate increase), and red (threatening situation). For the control group it was optional for them to contact the case manager, whereas the intervention group was highly advised to contact the case manager upon experiencing any unusual symptom. Results showed that ongoing follow up with the case manager and individualized action plan had a significant impact on health status since it helped identify and decrease exacerbation symptom intensity and accelerate recovery after deterioration. Exacerbations in the interventional group were milder compared to the control group. It was also found that the interventional group contacted their healthcare provider earlier than the control group, thus were able to better control their symptoms.

Once COPD patients are properly educated and supported by well-informed health care providers, they will be able to stabilize their disease by taking the correct steps to prevent and manage exacerbations (Trappenburg et al., 2011).

Patients have lack of knowledge when it comes to prevention interventions for COPD exacerbation. Early initiation of preventive measure is the key for COPD symptom management (Scullion & Holmes, 2011). During the first encounter with COPD patients, education should be delivered regarding the nature of the disease, possible symptom exacerbation, and how to deal with it. This knowledge will help patients react promptly to any change (Scullion & Holmes, 2011). Ongoing support, reassurance, monitoring, and education are needed during the COPD treatment trajectory, especially when it comes to medication use and follow up. Patients should be reassessed upon every encounter to evaluate if they are adhering to treatment and if they know how to correctly take them (Scullion & Holmes, 2011).

In their study, Sayiner et al. (2012) focused on COPD prevalence, risk factors, disease characteristic and management in the Middle East and North Africa (MENA) region. Importance was also given to patient's knowledge about COPD; 83% of the1085 subjects who answered the questionnaire identified a strong need for education about respiratory conditions, and 78% identified a strong need for better educated health professionals. Patients claimed having little knowledge about their condition and were very demotivated to adhere to their treatment plan, since they had low expectations of stabilizing their condition. Demotivation among patients was attributed to the continuous experience of dyspnea when performing daily activities. Sayiner et al. (2012) proposed emphasis to better the patient-health care worker dialogue regarding instruction on self-management and maintenance.

Educating patients about self-management is vital since it empowers COPD patients to rely on themselves more and recognize worsening symptoms and possible forthcoming exacerbations in which they can stabilize. It is shown that patients who have more frequent exacerbations have not received proper education and had a poorer understanding of the term 'exacerbation'. Action plans were shown to have helped patients with their selfmanagement. Effective support for COPD patients who have experienced exacerbation revolved mostly around post discharge education and self-management advice (Scullion & Holmes, 2011).

## **Online Education of Nurses**

Online learning has become a reliable method of educating learners before and during the surge of the COVID-19 pandemic. Online courses require group collaboration

and meaningful interaction in order to be productive (Haugen & Metcalf, 2019). Digital learning provides learners and educators more flexibility in preparing material for the lesson and for studying. Many people are speaking about a "new digital dawn" that focuses and takes advantage of the new ways of working and teaching to sustain the future health practice and education system (Georgsson, 2020).

Nurses need continuous professional education and training in order to meet up-todate requirements and provide high quality care for their patients. Online continuing education sessions have become the new way for educating nurses. The many benefits of online learning include flexibility, convenience, and opportunity to work collaboratively (Karaman, 2011). Nurses may have difficulty attending face-to-face classes due to intensive workloads, conflicting schedules and personal responsibilities. Accordingly, online learning will help nurses update their knowledge with evidence-based practice (Karaman, 2011). Online learning has shown positive outcomes in terms of satisfaction, increased desire to learn, and achievement. Comparison between online learning and traditional classroom learning has shown that academic achievement and mentoring opportunities are similar and even enhanced by online education (Karaman, 2011).

Several studies revealed the effectiveness of online learning in terms of providing adequate registered nurse competency. Feng et al.'s study (2013) revealed that learners can successfully enhance their knowledge and performance through online education. This was supported by Philips et al.'s (2014) study where nurses developed their palliative pain assessment techniques through online learning, leading to a significant decrease in patientreported pain ratings.

Nurses perceive online learning very beneficial since it is flexible and fits well with their work schedule and personal duties. It suits every age group, mostly individuals who are well informed of how to use the computer and access the internet (Karaman, 2011).

## CHAPTER III

# COURSE SYLLABUS COPD PATIENT SYMPTOM MANAGEMENT

This chapter provides information about the syllabus for COPD patient symptom management course. Details about the course description, learning outcomes, course delivery method, target population, course purpose, and course outline is detailed in this chapter. The course content includes topics regarding COPD patient management and exacerbation prevention based on the latest GOLD guidelines. Instructions will be delivered online via PowerPoint presentation, online lectures, case studies and audiovisual media to demonstrate proper performance of procedures. Participants will be invited to attend through Zoom link

#### **Course Description**

This online continuing education course aims at educating nurses about prevention and management of COPD exacerbation. Emphasis will be on expanding and updating nurses' knowledge regarding COPD pharmacotherapy, life style changes to prevent exacerbations, and management based on latest GOLD guidelines for the prevention of disease deterioration and exacerbation aggravating factors. Among the discussed topics are pharmacological interventions rendered to COPD patients, techniques for inhaler device use, smoking cessation, pulmonary exercises, nutrition, and advanced stage care. Topics on improving the patient's self-management and on assessing the determinants of patient learning will be explored.

#### **Course Purpose**

The overall purpose behind offering the course is educating nurses about COPD patient self-management skills including exacerbation prevention measures, proper medication use, balancing diet, smoking cessation, active lifestyle, and pulmonary exercises. The course will provide nurses with up-to-date information regarding COPD management and equip them with principles on how and what to educate COPD patients.

### **Course Learning Outcomes**

By the end of this course, learners will be able to:

1. Differentiate between the different GOLD stages of COPD in terms of manifestations and improvised management strategies.

2. Categorize the different measures that aim at preventing COPD exacerbation.

3. Justify the use of medication therapy in COPD exacerbation prevention.

4. Complete with confidence proper pulmonary exercises and inhaler technique in the care of patients with COPD.

5. Value the importance of palliative care in advanced stages of COPD patients.

6. Interpret importance of patient education for enhancing self-management.

#### **Course Delivery Method**

The course will be delivered using the online format. Interactive learning methodology aids learning, increases comprehension, and allows accessibility at all times. Subject-specific, custom-designed learning activities are integrated into the online learning environment to augment educational practice. The total number of sessions allotted for this online course is six sessions. The duration of the course will be 3 weeks, 2 sessions per week. Nurses will log in to Zoom link sent to their emails by entering their hospital account username and password. The sessions will be synchronous, thus providing an interactive and enriching educational experience. All sessions will be recorded. Nurses who have difficulty attending the session synchronously will have access to the material at their own convenience.

#### **Target Population**

The program will target all registered nurses working on medical-surgical floors at Saint Georges Hospital, with special focus on nurses working on the pulmonary unit. It is estimated that around one hundred nurses will attend this course.

#### **Instructional Approaches**

The instructional approaches used in the course will include: online lectures, power point presentation material, audiovisual media, and discussion using clinical situations.

## **Assessment Approaches**

At the end of the course, nurse's knowledge attainment will be assessed using an online exam and a group project. The online exam will constitute of multiple choice questions, open ended questions and a matching question. As for the group project, participants will be required to design and develop an educational pamphlet on COPD symptom management and prevention of exacerbation. A total of 60% will be assigned for the exam, and 40% for the project.

#### **Course Outline**

Extensive literature review on COPD knowledge and management was done to plan the modules of the course; identify the content and evidence-based information; develop

PowerPoint presentations; and select case studies, research articles, and audiovisual media for integration in the modules. A total of six modules will be presented. The first three modules will include information about pathophysiology, preventive measures, and pharmacological therapy related to COPD management. For the fourth module, it will be designed to teach nurses how to properly perform pulmonary exercises and use inhaler technique; whereas the fifth module will be devoted to discuss the importance of palliative care in advanced stages of COPD. As for the last module, it will revolve around instructing nurses on how to assess educational needs and readiness of patients to learn. The six modules are:

Module 1: Etiology and Pathophysiology of COPD

Module 2: Exacerbation Prevention Measures and Maintenance Measures as per the GOLD approach

Module 3: COPD Pharmacotherapy to Prevent and Control Exacerbation

Module 4: Proper Inhaler Technique and Pulmonary Exercises

Module 5: Palliative Care for Advanced Stage in COPD

Module 6 : Patient Education: Assessing the Determinants of Patient Learning

Module 1	Etiology and Pathophysiology of COPD
Outline	Pathophysiology of COPD
	• Factors related to deterioration of the disease
	Clinical manifestations
	• Classification of airflow limitation severity (based
	on GOLD guidelines)

Module 1: Etiology and Pathophysiology of COPD

Duration	60 minutes	
Teaching Method	Lecture format	
	Case Discussion	
Learning Outcomes	Classify reasons for airway limitation in COPD	
	Analyze symptoms of disease deterioration	
	• Distinguish between the various levels of airflow	
	limitation severity as per GOLD guidelines	
Content	Appendix A	

Module 1 Description:

The first session will be an introduction to the pathophysiology of the disease. Focus will be on airflow limitation and lung injury pathology, clinical manifestations and factors which aggravate symptoms. The 4 stages of COPD according to the latest GOLD guidelines will be discussed in depth.

Module 2: COPD Exacerbation Prevention Measures for Maintenance

Module 2	Prevention measures for maintenance
Outline	Smoking cessation
	Vaccination
	Proper Nutrition
	Active lifestyle
Duration	60 minutes
Teaching Method	• Lecture
	Case study discussion
Learning Outcomes	• Formulate a balanced nutrition plan including
	necessary food groups.
	• Propose a smoking cessation program
	• Recommend attainable physical activities to
	perform on daily basis
	• Support importance of vaccination in COPD
Content	Appendix B

## Module 2 Description:

Preventive measures are needed to avoid abrupt deterioration of COPD. In this session focus will be given to life style modifications needed to prevent exacerbation of symptoms. Modifications include smoking cessation, awareness about required vaccinations that should be taken especially in elderly patients, physical activity and proper daily nutritional intake.

Module 3	Pharmacotherapy
Outline	Overview of COPD medication: classification,
	indications, mode of actions, and nursing
	implications for each:
	Beta2- agonists: short acting (SABA) and long
	acting (LABA)
	Anticholinergics: short acting (SAMA) and long
	acting (LAMA)
	Combination short acting beta2-agonist and
	anticholinergic (SABA/SAMA)
	Combination Long acting Beta2 agonist and
	anticholinergic (LABA/LAMA)
	Combination of LABA and corticosteroid (ICS):
	(LABA/ICS)
	<ul><li>Triple combination: (LABA/LAMA/ICS)</li></ul>
	Methylxanthines
	Phosphodiesterase
	Mucolytic agents
	Anti-inflammatory therapy
Duration	60 minutes
Teaching Method	• Lecture
Learning Outcomes	• Outline the difference between beta2-agonist and
	anticholinergics regarding mechanism of action

Module 3: COPD Pharmacotherapy

## Module 3 Description:

Pharmacotherapy is an important factor in COPD management. The aim of this session is to make familiar common medications used for COPD patients, their mechanism of action , benefits and side effects. Attention will also be given to combination therapy and when to add or remove medication.

Module 4	Proper Inhaler technique and Pulmonary Exercises
Outline	• Types of inhalers
	• Correct way to use inhalers
	Pulmonary exercises:
	• Pursed lip breathing
	<ul> <li>Diaphragmatic breathing</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Coughing Exercise</li> </ul>
Duration	60 minutes
<b>Teaching Method</b>	• Lecture
	Audiovisual media
Learning Outcomes	• Outline different types of inhalers and terms of
	usage in COPD patients
	• Identify correct way to perform breathing exercises
	for maximum result
	• Show dexterity of inhaler technique
Content	Appendix D

Module 4: Proper Inhaler technique and Pulmonary Exercises

#### Module 4 Description:

There is no use to prescribing a medication if it will be taken in the wrong manner. This session will focus on correct inhaler device technique so that the patient can receive maximum benefit from his/her medication. Attention will also be given to pulmonary exercises, since it is a non-pharmacological intervention that benefits COPD patients but may not be of any benefit if done incorrectly.

Module 5	Palliative Care for Advanced Stages in COPD
Outline	Definition of Advanced stage COPD holistic care
	Symptom control
	• Increase quality of life during end of life
Duration	45 minutes
Teaching Method	• Lecture
	Class discussion
Learning Outcomes	• Recognize importance of end of life care among
	COPD patients
	• Identify interventions that will provide end-of-life
	comfort to COPD patients
	• Plan end-of-life care to COPD patients to decrease
	suffering
	• Advocate for COPD patient's end of life requests
Content	• Appendix E

Module 5: Palliative Care for Advanced COPD

### Module 5 Description:

This session will focus on recognizing COPD patient's end of life needs and on how to maximize patient satisfaction and improve quality of life during late stages of the disease. Attention will be given to symptom management and patient need assessment.

Module 6	Patient Education: Principles and Practice
Outline	• Effective form of patient education
	<ul> <li>Assessing patient's level of understanding</li> </ul>
Duration	45 minutes
Teaching Method	• Lecture
Learning Outcomes	Justify effective ways to maximize patient
	education
	• Construct an education plan for COPD patients
	regarding identification of symptom deterioration
Content	Appendix F

Module 6: Patient Education: Principles and Practice

## Module 6 Description:

Proper patient education and evaluation of their level of understanding is as important as preparing up-to-date evidence-based courses. This session will inform nurses how to properly assess learning needs of patients and their readiness to learn with focus on learning styles.

## CHAPTER IV

## COURSE IMPLEMENTATION AND EVALUATION

The nursing education department at Saint Georges Hospital (SGH) seeks to assess the educational needs of nurses and to conduct high quality education based on evidencebased practice, underpinned by the aim of providing high quality and safe nursing care to patients at the hospital. To ensure alignment with the department's mission, the course will be presented and discussed with the department officials, thus informing them about the aim of this online education course. Once approval to conduct the course is secured, the sessions will be scheduled accordingly. The online education course will also be sent to the Order of Nurses to assess the possibility to provide the course at a national level.

Each session will be administered twice per week to create a flexible schedule for nurses so they can attend all modules. The duration of the course will be three weeks (two sessions a week), and each session will be scheduled over one hour. Nurses will be able to access the course by Zoom link sent to their emails. Each session will be synchronously delivered, thus ensuring interaction and involvement of the participants in the discussion. All sessions will be recorded and posted to participants, thus allowing access by those who cannot attend the session synchronously. The course syllabus will be shared with the nurse managers prior to course delivery and a poster (see Appendix G) will be presented at the nurses' station containing information regarding the course.

A mixture of learning activities will be used to provide the information including case studies, PowerPoint presentation, and audiovisual media. The information provided in
the sessions will be evidence-based and extracted from peer-reviewed articles which are relevant to the sessions.

Case studies will include real-life scenarios to which nurses will use their experience and habits of thought to answer matters pertaining to the case under discussion. Case studies promote active learning, encourage development of critical thinking and aid problem solving (Popil, 2011). The case study used in this education course (see Appendix H) intends to capture the attention of the nurses to help them link the material to real-life scenarios viewed at work. The case study is divided into triggers to tackle concepts of the course sessions.

As for the acquisition of skills, such as proper pulmonary exercises and inhaler techniques, these will be delivered by observing audiovisuals that address the skills. Observational learning promotes retention and imitation of the observed behavior, thus helping individuals perform the task accurately and confidently (Andrieux & Proteau, 2016). Audiovisuals will be played by the shared link in the session. All nurses will have access to the instructor's screen thus they will be able to view the audiovisual clearly.

Permission from the nursing department will be taken for nurses on duty to hand over their pending work to the assistant head nurse, who will cover for them until they finish the session. However, all sessions will be recorded and posted for nurses to watch at their convenience.

#### Evaluation

Evaluation of this project is bifold: learner and course. Learner evaluation revolves around assessing learners' achievement of the course's learning outcomes. Important though is the acquisition of knowledge and skills as per the GOLD guidelines, to educate

33

COPD patients to prevent exacerbation events and readmission. As for course evaluation, it will focus on determining areas of strengths and weaknesses in both the delivery approach and implementation of the course, thus setting the groundwork for future improvement in the course offering. The course can be offered to nurses in other hospitals in Lebanon.

#### **Evaluating Learning**

One week after the last session, nurses will take an exam constituting of multiple choice questions and essay questions based on the content covered in the sessions. They will also be evaluated on their group project. The online exam includes both selected and constructed-response questions (see Appendix I), two attempts are allowed. A total of 60% will be allotted for the exam. As for the project, it will be marked using a rubric and will be assigned 40% of the course grade (see Appendix J). For the successful completion of the course and to grant a certificate for participation, learners must have a cumulative grade of 80%.

#### **Course evaluation**

Two strategies will be employed to evaluate course effectiveness: (1) course evaluation and (2) patient evaluation of nurse's instruction. Course evaluation will commence immediately after the last session when participating nurses will give their feedback about the course. This is done by answering a questionnaire composed of a 4point Likert scale and open-ended questions. Questionnaire items will analyze material presentation and clarity of the information, delivery approach, adequacy of content, accessibility to the course, and ability to interact online. A qualitative section is included for comments and suggestions (see Appendix K for questionnaire).

34

Another way to assess course effectiveness is by obtaining feedback from COPD patients prior to their discharge from the hospital regarding the quality of care and appropriateness of instruction delivered to them by nurses who completed the course requirements. Assessment of patient satisfaction and level of understanding of the instruction will aid in evaluating nurse's ability to educate their patients and integrate acquired knowledge in the provided care and delivered instruction (see appendix L for questionnaire). The questionnaire will be translated to Arabic by the hospital's concerned department to enhance patient understanding and avoid language barriers. The questionnaire will be distributed by the nurse manager of the floor prior to discharge of the patient.

## CHAPTER V CONCLUSION

Nurses have to keep up with new approaches in the management and care of COPD patients. The GOLD guidelines are updated annually, yet keeping nurses abreast of these guidelines is highly recommended. The aim of this continuing education course is updating nurses' knowledge about COPD, and building their confidence to educate patients regarding disease management and exacerbation prevention measures. Advancing nurse's knowledge about COPD pharmacotherapy, proper use of inhalers, types of pulmonary exercises, balanced nutrition, smoking cessation, and active lifestyle are deemed essential for safe practice.

## APPENDICES

## APPENDIX A

Etiology and Pathophysiology of COPD

#### Definition

COPO Is a common <u>parametrical and trapatale</u> device that is characterised by?
 Periover repetido y and office inhibition multiply from drive under device about addition in the parametric parametric parametric device address indexing in the parametric parametric device address indexing in COPO keepide by ambient of the parametric parametric device in the parametric device device and parametric device interview.

#### Learning Outcomes

mit interest na lung growth raining ge restriction, infection

Factors that influence disease development and progression





#### Protease-antiprotease imbalance

- There is exidence for on imbidance. In melanaji of COPP patients between particular that break down connective fillula components and antipatiences that contains basing emissions.
   Increases were of several patience derived from information one and self-self-self-and melanostation between the two of the patients.
   Therease medical administration of each is index connective insue component is long parentlying. It believes holds on impartant facture of emphysions

#### Pathogenesis

- Catadias enses:
   Catadias enses:
   Promoto-ortigacionale imbalance
   Inframotica; calli
   Inframotica; calli
   Perbranchica: caro imentica fibrali

#### Inflammatory cells

- CCPD Is characterised by branches another of macrophage. In performed drivings, lung parenthisms and partnershy weeks tragence with noneness collaries neutraphic and transmed (imphospher that indices field, thill firl? and BC3.
   In tome patients there may and be indeced in excitation. Thil or LC2 cells.

- Loca desi
   Al Inse Informatian del sogener with address and stree multi-lar del researchilité information readants
   Loca by realization de la socialistication and streep information and streep remaining

#### Oxidative stress

- Bornative of obtablive intern invatiges periods, thisprotriane are increased in the excelled breach condensate, ignuture and systemic circulation of COVD patients.
   Fit further horecast during exceptions.
   Concern one generated to regenerate increase and other increase particulative and restricted influences formational and inter increase particulative, and neutraphic.

#### Inflammatory mediators

- Wate valve; of informative mediatal amade informative cells from the dravation (previouscie) foratal.
   Amplit the informative; protocols (previouscier) evidable)
   Induce introduct change: (gravith factor)

#### Peribronchiolar and interstitial fibrosis

- Performantaire and investigie appointer are preven in COPD potents what are asymptotocic analysis.
   Downike production of growth factors can be found in modern of three with prevention for the several prevents intervention.
   Information may prevent the asymptotect of focust a repeated play of the atway will be findly lead to exceede production of mulate and focus an exceedent.
   This will combute its the development of struct draws information.

#### Gas exchange abnormalities

- Ges exchange obnamables result in hyposenia and hypercapila.
   Ges transfer for hyper and cables darker warren is the dense progresses.
   Passiver eventiation rigid at be as to transfer darker without all end progresses area space entitation. This may lead to other darker eventses area space entitation. This may lead to other darker eventses area space entitation. This may lead to other darker in one event space is the darker in the darker instantion and hyperblacks cauples with wellight much impactment.
   The characteristic is not wellight and a seases partonary vacuum bet further events meaning and seases partonary vacuum bet further events meaning perfusion ratio (VIG)

#### Pathophysiology

- Asthe industry and gas trapping
   Gos Automage departmenting
   Mucus hypervectorian
   Excentration



#### Mucus hypersecretion

- Aucus hypervectedian requiring in a chronic productive cough las freques of chronic branchik and it not recencify analoted with arthue limitation
   No of potential with CODD have turnsteamable must hypervectedian
   No of potential with CODD have turnsteamable must hypervectedian
   Normal potential and a chronic function of chronic during whote the liquid result is the chronic must determine during whote the liquid result is the back of chronic during whote the liquid result is the back of chronic during and must be determined in product and chronic during whote the liquid result is the chronic through the collection of and many of memory with effect through the collection of adderman grant fragmatic and collection.

## Airflow limitation and gas trapping The event of information tanks and with a subdet in the strat drugs contenties with the resultion in the BMU and BMU MVC. The perpendic drugs information programming tracks and within excitation, resulting information programming tracks and and excitation, resulting information programming tracks and excitation, resulting information and and and and and excitation, resulting information and and and and and excitation resulting information and and and and excitation resulting information and and and and excitation and and and and and and and and and excitation and and and and and and and and excitation and and and and and and and and increased appreciation and information of the intrinsic contractile properties of registration results.



here and

#### Exacerbation

- Eccentration of respiratory synchronis can be higgered by Respiratory inflection with bottleform visu Environmentapolycomic Unknown factory
- Tree is wavering, of V/G approximative, mut can result in hyposenia
   There is and increased alway inflammation

#### Diagnosis and Classification

- The polient instatiuncego, a geometry lettic cartilim the prevence of periodic indices information.
   Patients with BM/IAVC (foreast exploracy values in the first second/acces vita capability) instal of lets than 0.7 are condered to have draw, values in the the carticlencian of scar-casting transactions are infer the carticlencian of inser spannersy measurements to manifest a calculate. The polient inter scalarios and a relation of inser spannersy measurements to manifest an alabet.
   Bando on the measured values. The polient littlen scalarios and of four care of four care gammer. GOLD 1, GOLD 2, GOLD 4, and GOLD 4.

#### The modified Medical Research Council (mMRC) scale

# rade of dyspinallymptoms rade 0 Michael Systematilianness encode on strenucus everyties rade 1 Short of breach when humying or waiting up a slight Mil rade 2 Walls slower than contemporates on the level because of breachwaiting (100 mor after 1 Stops for breach waiting (100 mor after 1 Stops for breach waiting (100 mor after 4 Too breath after waiting (100 mor after 4 because of breach after waiting to breathless when densing or undensity Macuum the cag and debility inclusioner

	s and		Conorr C	onn u
1	CLASSIFICAT SEVERITY IN	COPD COPD	UMBATION	
		FEVE/FVC+0.	,	
	BOLD Dates	Beently .	TOY, 1 permitted	
		MM	FEV, 2:80%	
		Moderate	50% ± FEN, + 80%	
		Seen	30% ± PEN, + 50%	
	N.C.	Very Severe	FEV1 < 30%	

COPD Assessment Tool (CAT)	New Control Co		
Mediales COPO Impact on the polient's life, and now change accur overtime	man ( ) ( ) ( ) ( ) ( ) ( ) ( )		
	Proster		
	Annen Annen I		
	mutate mutate		
	200000		
	integer and in the second		
	the second s		
	material and a second s		
	m <sup>*</sup>		

#### Tools for symptom assessment

- The modified Medical Research Council (HMRC) scale
   COPO Assemblin Tool (CM)
   ABCD casement Tool



#### The Case of Mr. Ziad

- background
- Backstroom
   Wr 20st had
   Wr 20st had
   Wr 20st had
   Starburg and starburg and starburg and starburg with the fitter of the starburg and the fitter of the starburg and the starburg with the fitter of the starburg and th

#### Laboratory Test Results of Mr. Ziad

- 2 Artiwid Bloost, gat Prc 7 24, not 2557, e5j Prc 242, not 2557, e5j Prc 242, pr e61-100 InCOD: 24, pr e25-24( 5 lob read: InCOD: 24, pr e25-24( InCOD: 24, pr e25-24( InCOD: 24, pr e25-24( InCOD: 24, pr e25-26, int e10, not) InCOD: 24, pr e25-26, int e10, not)

#### The Case of Mr. Ziad cont'd

- Xear 1
   Wr 2od not been dysprek. To the pold & month, and average process spon efforting equality when it is unring in the field process of the polarized special process of performing a production couple of when coar is a field to the developing a production couple of when coar is the polarized couplement with a projector to a developing with a condition with each unre and actives to take action. The polarized couplement with a projector and developing in the need to see a docted, we also agreent floor docted to set of the need to see a docted, we also

#### Mr Ziad's Follow up Assessment

- Mr. Soc. we obview ito perform parkments i will include. For different inclusion, Sylometry Health of the brancholdition, include: 
   - RTV RVC045
   - RTV RVC045
   - Rev RVC045
   - Day parket was done to be complited forme include:
   - I care of the control of the bar complited forme include:
   - Outparket was done to be complited forme include:
   - Outparket of the completed forme include:
   - More action the completed forme
   - Outparket of the completed forme
   - Day parket of the completed forme
   - Advanced 2 Sing Could be included forme
   - Compare to include the set of non-them.
   - Solutions of the completed forme
   - Solutions of the completed forme
   - Solutions of the completed forme
   - Solutions
   - Solutions

#### **Clinic Assessment**

- Vira sign: Boos, pressure 120/70mming, rear rate/12 bpm, Repiratory rate 25 space 70% on room of temperature 2020, and;

- role 25, spot. Instantion of the second seco

#### Mr Ziad's Follow up Assessment cont'd

- Adds were reported. 4 days later, results showed Pric 7 30 (v/235-7 x0) Produce via (v/235-7 x0)

- a-minute walk feat was performed to which we bad experienced association. Space 64% offer 3 minutes of walking. Cherr X-ray moves: pleard effusion in biotend lower label.

#### Questions

- Which factors throughout W. Soch Election nove integrated initial develop: CCPDP
   Which SOLD maging orienta applies flow Soch Austity your answer in Anstyle W. Soch Rich ABG resultand then compare. Into the resonal ABG result Which threaverbark would before helps the long function of Wr. Soc and Improve the ABG result?

#### References

- Portel, A. R., Potel, A. R., Shagi, S., Singi, S. & Mawejs, J. (2019). Global initiative/factorizatio: dominictive lung devices the changes mass. *Circuits*, 11(9).
   Global initiative factorization changes and provide the changes. In: 2020. Closed Bridge for the degrees. The theory of the changes for provide change and provide the provide the changes of the provide change and provide the provide the provide the changes of the change of the change of the changes of the changes of the provide change of the change of the changes of the changes of the provide changes of the change of the changes of the changes of the changes of the change of the changes of the changes of the provide changes of the change of the changes of the changes of the provide changes of the change of the changes of the changes of the provide changes of the change of the changes of the changes of the provide changes of the change of the changes of the changes of the provide changes of the changes of the changes of the changes of the provide changes of the changes of the changes of the changes of the provide changes of the changes of the changes of the changes of the provide changes of the changes of the changes of the changes of the provide changes of the changes of the changes of the changes of the provide changes of the changes of the changes of the changes of the provide changes of the changes of the changes of the changes of the provide changes of the changes of the changes of the changes of the provide changes of the provide changes of the changes of the changes of the changes of the provide changes of the provide changes of the ch

## **APPENDIX B**





#### Outline

COPD exacerbation management. Exacerbation is defined as periods of acute warsening of respiratory symptoms (GOLD, 2020) Wathline
 Smalling caesarian
 Multilian
 Smalling caesarian
 Nutritian
 Providing caesarian
 Nutritian
 Providing caesarian
 Providing caesarian
 Providing caesarian
 The 3 AV for venticing caesarian
 Daly activities
 Vascination

#### COPD Exacerbation

Exception of COPD is defined as an acute warrening of respiratory symptoms that result in need for additional therapy. Inmediate betweeting in negatives income acute battom negatively impact he patient's metrin tatus, rates of negativities except battoms, and developing exists. COPD excepteriors are comparatively exercise and management and information, increased mucus production and marked participant respirator.

- International Control and Cont

#### Learning Outcomes

- Formulate a balanced multificing plan intended for COPD patients including necessary food groups to maintain proper energy level Propose anomalog presarial program in a help COPD patients stop smoking Recommend attainable physical activities to perform on daily basis to improve activity tolerance.

partance of vaccination in COPD to decrease risk of respiratory infections

#### COPD Exacerbation cont'd

Exacted both on tributer: - Receptuality start in Landonial Island bits - Participants for Tankins, particulation and conducted hereign - Repairs are for Tan parallelation weather

Executed for the execution of the second sec

#### COPD Exacerbation Management

- Goals of treatment for COPD exacerbation are to minimize the negative impact of the outrent exacerbation and prevent the development of subsequent events. Depending on the severity of an exacerbation and/or severity of the underlying disease, an exacerbation can be managed either in the <u>subatient or inactient</u> setting
- Indications for hospitalization
   Insum symptotes actives actives withouting all under algorithms. Here exploding under the active acti
- Analis in separating taking Daniel of new sphericke styre, ( spenistick, projekteni technice) Fachar of semanticalistic international to bilari wearlight warangeword Presenter of stratistical science/abilities (ternal balans newly risks)ang metphenise) Imathibited Interne suppoint

#### Key points for the management of exacerbation (GOLD Guideline)

Shart-acting inhoted belo-2 aganist, with an without, shart acting antichoiner gics are recommended as the initial branchodictor to treat an acute exacerbation Systemic carticateroids can improve lung function RFU , asygenation and shorten recovery time and haspitalization duration. Therapy duration **must not be** more than  $\underline{ST}$ 

Heaviery in the advancements are set of the set of the

#### Respiratory failure ( non-life threatening vslife threatening)

Nonexplorary failure Resplorary rate = 20-30 benchruminus e, nouve of accentary resplorary muscles, no changes of mental ratus, my powersion ratowed with owgen therapy A cute resplorary failure (non-file theodening) resplorary rate = 30 breach with suppresentation upper with suppresentation upper cutegories and the suppresentation of the suppresentation provide with suppresentation upper subsplorations of the super subscience of the suppresentation of large accesses of resploration muscles, possible changes in mental status, hypowersia not large accesses of resploration of the suppresentation of large accesses of resploration of the suppresentation of large accesses of the super-l

#### Oxygen Therapy and Hypoxemia

- COPD is associated with progressive hypoxemia. Oxygen administration improves putmonary

hemodynamics.

Continuous-flow nasal cannula is the standard means of oxygen delivery for stable hypoxemic patients.

I is simple, reliable, and generally well tolerated.

×

2 **-** 1

Each liter of oxygen flow adds 3-4% to the fraction of inspired oxygen (FIO<sub>3</sub>).

#### Management of severe but not life threatening exacerbation (GOLD Guideline)

Administrar supplemental any gen therapy, abirdin artiwisk blood gas, venous gas and pulse administry measurements : Extended addition : - Internet obtained in the pulse technicity : - Consider and bring land Page technicity in the pulse technices and in the pulse and the second secon

Monitor Ruidbolance

#### Non-Invasive Mechanical Ventilation (NIMV)

- Honinvasive mechanical ventilation improve:
   Decentrication familiation improve:
   Decentrication static attaination
   Provemb Industriation
   Decentrication bigs/database
- There are two types of NEWV

1. Cpap 2. BPAP



### Causes of malnutrition in COPD Table 1. Courses of malmutrition in CO Researches Advances and SPE test increased interference sectors and to a high anargo regardiners due to a high anargo regardiners caused by apatematic offerengine and increased requirements during breathing filmed at al. 2000 4.000 Reduces The car of oxygen, relations and shares on cases by small realizy a difficult to patients to available tools and this car cases and the theory Mercul of DanaticsTeacters, 2010 Paphalogical Declarate rate close patients is active taxing interesting and patients of the second patients of th Patients may suffer from and Other crafts, 2001 Environmental Patient's here conditions may not be below with here exists with here properties

#### Nutrition in COPD patients

- Che of the common problems for pages. King with COPD is too body weight, which can weaken heart and king lunction and impact on the daily to even be Assessing and managing maturition Endaing good nutritional care = better automets for partients. Weight loss fortigue and anomala are common symptoms in people with severe COPD. Nuclear mass decides in patients who are underweight in associated with wares headth status, 2019).

- (maker, surry, it is important to calculate body mass index. (BMI) for patients with COPD. This should be done to least annually at review appointments, but more frequently with severe COPD.
- If the patient has a BMI that is abnormally, high at low, at if it is changing, over time, referration a deticion. Is needed

#### Managing malnutrition

- Mainutrition is exercitely on "Imbalance of servegy, protein and other nutrients that cause adverse effects on the back (image, site and compatible) <u>Contentification associatement (COSI)</u> When nutritional regulements cannot be mell by det dane, COPD patients with alow BM site banditi from and nutritional suggements (CNS) CNS, such approvements, parking or graphic camb used with support from adeitation CNS immuno provements, parking or graphic camb used with support from adeitation CNS immunosationed patients with COPD have been shown to significantly improve
- - Friend gelp changes Responsibly reactive changes
- Periodise professionistic may show that work lost Nody weight (soluting for miss and follow mass)

#### Nutrition

Inadequate nutritional status associated with low body weight in patients with COPD is associated with imparted pulmonary status, reduced diaphragmatic mass, lower exercise capacity, and higher mortality rates.

Nutitional support is an important part of comprehensive care in patients with COPD.

#### Managing malnutrition cont'

#### Vitamin D

- Vitamin D and anticuldant vitamins (A, C and E) can be depieted in people with COPD.

- COPD. Vitamin D is import and for bone health and dish has a role in anti-britanmentary, antipriecticus, neuromuscular and anti-humaunach/like within the body is can be measured with a simple blood test. The wiew of vitamin D within the body is appendent upon the capacity of the skin to synthesise it, mass of sunging, genetic variation and incise in in fand. People with COPD offere have municipation and incise of vitamin D addictions autoans and a low detary intake, leaving them at risk of vitamin D addictions



- Advisopatients to
   Edd thready when energy levels as higher
   Edd threader thread when energy levels as higher
   Edd threader thread energy-dense model speech time agroup the day
   Choose faces that are easy to exit and prepare to reduce the folgue
   Naive web boards at der with plenty of fruit and vegerables, as well as considering the introduction of CHS
- Chaose softer, makt foods for patients with a dry mouth

Patients who achieve a 3kg weight gain can expect to see functional improvements

#### Nicotine replacement products cont'd

E cigarettes were ariginally promoted as a form of nicotine replacement therapy atthough the efficacy to aid smoking cessation remains controversial Severe acute lung injury, easinaphilic pneumonia, divealar hemaninage, respirat ary branchialitis and other forms of lung abnormalities have been linked to E-cigar etteruse.











## Daily activities Reduced daily physical activity (DPA) is a multifactual deficit in chronic abstructive pulmonary diverse Reduced DPA is a key contributor to cardiovasular mobility, recursent hospital administrative leated to exace ballion, divease progression and reduced health related quality of the thus Engaging in a regular physical activity cauld <u>reduce</u> the risk of cardiovascular divease, hospitalization rate and decth related to CCPD

#### Assessment tests

- The *i*-minute waik test (*iMM*) The test measures the distance that a patient is able to waik quickly on a flat, hard surface in a period of *i* miniback and forth around cores.
- Contracte time generative streme backs and traine drained dataset.
   Constants time backs and back and trained sequences of all systems involved during evencies, including:
   Contracted time generative
   Explorized all systems
   Maximum and explores

  - March ended-the
- Maximum mediations
   Assesses the sub-final model level of functional capacity.
   The k-min vanishing distances (AMVRD) seems to betramefact the function everclasievel for analy physical activities than an analymic method texts.
   Daylane deschurction sub-final the AMVRT may also reflect any gen deschurction during the patients: activities of aday (wing).

Pulmonary Rehabilitation



http://www.webmd.com/lung/vi deo/living-with-copd

#### Activity of daily life for COPD patients

There is significant relationship between activity of daily if is and diverse stopp, hospitalisation rate, were descapably, reported activity restrictions and dyspend aling adily activities. Relationship for an adjunct to endurance is recommended in all patients expectably those with predictived muscle weakness. A combination of relationship table that any device activity and activity pre-tained by those and predictive and relativity and activity and activity of the enduration of relationship table that any device to activity of endurations in tables of a set of a set were weakness in all patients and activity of the set of the enduration of the activity of the enduration is traded and the enduration is traded at a set were index or were intered and the activity of the activity of the enduration of the endure activity and endurations and the enduration of th

- Participation in physical activity equivalent to <u>walking or cycling</u> for at least <u>2 h a week</u> and martality with a 30–40% reduction in the risk of COPD related haspling admission and martality

#### Assessment tests

Every clue toler once can be assessed by Cardiopulmonary exercise test using either: cycle ergometry or otheodmill, measuing a number of physiological validatie, including peak avygen uptake, peak heart rate and peak work performance. A less complex approach is to use a self-paced, timed waiking test called <u>4-minute</u> waik test (4MM)

#### Inspiratory muscle training

At a consequence of COPD, strength and endersource of the disptrages can also be reduced and contributed to hypercoptic, a sprane and reduced waiking copoolly. English any muscle trading any endersone the dystread of the disptrages and impact any muscle trading can hap taxel the interface thrength and ender arone, as well as reduced any principal any muscle training techniques the any of "Hereinia' loading" any states trading any endersone the disptrages and ender arone, as well as reduced to principal any muscle training techniques the any of "Hereinia' loading" any states the any ender the sprace of the any of "Hereinia' paiders' is because the any endersone the sprace of the any of "Hereinia' loading" any states the any endersone the sprace of the any of the paiders' is because the analytic and the any indicates of the any of the and the advectory of the advectory to be advectory of the advectory and and states the advectory of the advectory of the advectory of the advectory and and the advectory of the advectory of the advectory of the advectory of advectory of the advectory of the advectory of the advectory of advectory of the advectory of the advectory of the advectory of advectory of the advectory of the advectory of the advectory of advectory of the advectory of the advectory of the advectory of advectory of the advectory of the advectory of the advectory of advectory of the advectory of the advectory of the advectory of advectory of the advectory of the advectory of the advectory of the advectory of advectory of the advectory of advectory of the advectory of advectory of the adve



#### Pneumococcal vaccine

Presumacaccal vaccinations : PCV13 and PPSV23 are recommended for all patients  $\sim$  45 years old na ywar cas 1992 23 is dionsocommendes far younger C.CPD patients with significant connocibie conditions including: attention far lung disease 1992 23 reduces incidence of connocibie ywar oldwith an IRV1 + 4.05 predicted - PCV13 has greater incrunages (bytom the PPS/23)(up to 2 years of we vacination) Reduces is elimona of ecceebration



#### The Case of Mr. Ziad cont'd

#### Trigger 2

Mr. Sathburgh his dyapnea may be due to algoriette making thus he has dearwaved making to half a pack aday. His van vielen him revently, and showed concerns dou. I his weight to some his stat our his for ther. Mr. Sata claimeatrick gynes and folgue were causing him difficulty to work in his field thus undele to har wet his plants and ead well.

Would you consider Mr. Zad mainourished? Verify your answerand provide suggestions to help him.
 What Intervention would better help the lung function of Mr. Zad?

- 3. How would you help Mr. Zod to stop smoking?

#### Influenza vaccine

Prevents serious complications such as lower respiratory tractinfection reguling hospitalization and death in COPD patients.

- Reducer excerbations Decreases risk of ischemic heart disease Adverse effect is generally mild and transient
- V accines cantaining either killed or ive inactivated viruses are recommended as they are more effective in eiderly patients

#### COPD Patients and COVID-19 Prevention (as per GOLD guidelines)

Patients with COPD presenting with respiratory symptoms fever, or other symptoms suggesting SARS-CoV-2 infection, even if mild, should be tested for possible infection. suggesting SASE-CHV-2 inflaction, even if mills, invalidate interesting possible infractions. Pariants with CCDV analls folds back inflaction-control invalues are to help prevent SASE-CHV-2 infraction, including codel delaracing and/wathing hands - The American Calege of Cheel Physicians, American Lung Association, American Thrands: Sabely, and the CCDP invalidation have its used splint tolerment on the inpartaneous of patients with antronic lung devices wearing facilita coverings during the CMVED-19 patients.

#### COPD Patients and COVID-19 Prevention ( as per GOLD guidelines)

- Wearing a tight-fitting NPS maximizations additional implicitary breathing. Respiratary rate, perpineral augen saturation, and exhibit a Call levels were adversely of featuration patients with COPD wearing an NPS mask for 10, however-wearing a augeoter mask does not appear to offect ventilation even in patients with severe at flow limitation. Shelding, or sheltering-in-place, is a way to protect people who are estremely vulnerable from coming into contact with caronavirus.
- E patients with COPD are asked to sheld, it is important to educate them about keeping active and exercising while shelded. Plans should be made to ensure supplies of food, medications, asyger, supportive health services, and other basic necessities can be maintained.

#### References

- Albarrati, A. M., Gale, N. S., Munnery, M. M., Cackcardt, J. R., & Shde, D. J. (2020). Daly physical activity and related risk factors in CCPD. BMC pulmonary medicine, 20(1), 1-B. Global Initiative for Chronic Obstructive Lung Disease, Inc. (2020). Global Strategy for the diagnosis, management, and prevention of chronic castructive pulmonary disease. Accessed December 2020 violine Web of pulmotary and patients and prevention of the control of the
- Control or characteristical information account of the second second

## APPENDIX C



#### Pharmacological therapy

Pharmacological Iherapy for COPD is used to

- · Nectucie sympticitia
- Reduce frequency and evening of excloribation - Improve exercise tolerance and health status













#### Methylxanthines

Townin control way, dool if the wood effect of sorthine derivati- They may set as non-winctive prophysical erase insistions
 Theophysical if the most commonly used memory contribute

- Breedow backdog marts bothing
   Accelerations = fact
- Addition of theophyline to solin-else of produces a greater improvement in (EV1 and breathlement than cameller of dame)

#### Bronchodilators: Anti-muscarinic drugs

- Book branchocommitting effect of aberytchaine an M3 measuring receiption expressed in empohamateles.
- Types Short acting anti-nuscarine (SAMA)
- Long doing anti-macane: (LAVA)
   SAMA (brokoplum and exterption) block infibitory neutronal
   meceptor M2, which cause wagdy induced
- LAMA ( fiolingins , acticities, and glycopynatium beentide) bird to M3 macazine receptor with faster description from M3 macazine receptors, the protonging the deration of branchicellator effect

#### Adverse effects of Methylxanthines

- Solidly 5 does related. The lowe 6 that most of the benefits social when near toxic does are administered.
   Paparations (serverial and verticular antivitinitia)
- · Grand roal consistent · Nessoche
- · mannia
- lieattari
- Methylicamines may predipose the pollent to an increased risk of overcose.





# Inhaled corticosteroids (ICS) Regular teatment of ICS alone does not medity the long term decline of EVI nor marketly on the contrary thicreases the tak of pneumonia Patients with incidenate to very severe COPD and exacerbation can benefit from ICS combined with LABA. ICS+LABA improves health status and reduces exacerbation







- Torgeted for potents with:
  - Discretated resistatory wristoms
  - Helory of hequent and/or severe exacerbation
     Moderate to severe action imitation



#### Phosphodiesterase-4 (PDE4) inhibitors

- Nincipal dation of PCCF imbitial littl reduce inflammation by Imbiting the based own of immodular cycle ANP.
   Solumidat is accessed, and medications with no direct processed and accessed.
- Reduce: moderate and sevels exceptions: treated with wateric participative data
- cationemicae When date: totang acting branchasteriar positive impact is moven an ung Austian Bakendar tota o genere affect on posieres with plan riseary of texplositetion, for an ourie exceedation

Group®	Group C	Group B.
terg outing termination interaction of the suggesting interaction	An assessment of both sources restricted the state of the time of our shape restriction of the time of the procession of the time of the t	Notice of an according to the first standard set of the formation of the second set of the formation of the temporal control of the formation of the second set of the formation of the second set of the formation of the set of the formation of t
Ha presented completents environted on chart laterer relations to record or theory and the proceedings of the process of the well are provided by stratical with well-grand disposition of the process of the well-grand disposition.	Francisco adolecter Charaque Interdentifications des les resources de calegorie d'aras la gran d'ag Lache adares egle registration adares en gran de la des	Terreferende son ander de la Agre Desence y de la calendaria de la Desence y de la calendaria y serve Desence de la calendaria y serve Serve (166)
		Andel Report for constraint to be the stiff and first and strength of the set of the later of
	Couple Coupling and the laboration of the strength of the stre	Cacyb     C

#### Adverse effects of PDE4 inhibitors - Darised · Navera reduces appellie - Weight loss

- Abdominal plan
- Shines dehurbarios
- · Heatabe

Second-Line Pharmacologic Management Trespinyline not recommended unless access to a affairability of branchadilation. Is an inset Cambination of innova carticostvenias with a lang-acting belo-adversegic agentit at an eccatation alternative for a patient in Group C. · Muchylic agent Inimprove secretion: but not automete · Systemic moderate daring of glucocarticosteralas. for 5 days

#### Antibiotics

- Continuous use of antibiotics has no effect on the frequency of exacertation
- megaanay os excentracion Astinomyna (200mg/dvg or 500mg hrees times per week) for one year reducios hie nik of excentracion companial to used care Astinomyna effect-> bacchinal nesicance, GF protongation impaired heating





		NO BARRIER	And a Annual States of the	111 A
Summary of COPD Medication Therapy	And Annual Street	10.5	1	CERTIFICATION OF THE OWNER
	Contractory Contractory Contractory Contractory Contractory Contractory Contractory			
			1	
Care Anticovator		122		
(2021) Reviewedfrom				an anna an

#### COPD and COVID-19 Non-pharmacological therapy (asperGOLD guidelines)

- Retirem with COPD should cominue with their require non-pharmocologist therapy
- Palient moutreolive their annual influence vaccination
- There is no reaction to mostly patiative care approaches because of CONTU-11:
   Many parameters y rendeling for program how been superided during the passenic to per aware in all integrating \$455-CM-2 When care to be high, come beaute modeling for in mining any later.
- Patients insuctively active of nome and can be supported by nome-broad rendbillation

#### COPD and COVID-19 Pharmacotherapy (as per GOLD guidelines)

- Dow use of innoted on a systemic cost (costrection to been costro wells)
   K3 have do average protective effect opports exceeded from in potents with CSR5 and a minary of exceeding to the systemic research of the system protection of the systemic opport of the systemic research of the protection opportunity of the cost of the systemic research of the systemic opportunity of the systemic research of CSR5 of the Protection opportunity of the systemic research of CSR5 of the Protection opportunity of the systemic research of the systemic research opportunity of the systemic research of the systemic research opportunity of the systemic research opportunity of the protection opportunity of the systemic research opportunity of the research opportunity of the systemic research opportunity of the research opportunity of the systemic research opportunity of the research opportunity of the systemic research opportunity of the research opportunity of the systemic research opportunity of the research opportunity of the systemic research opportunity of the research opportunity of the systemic research opportunity of the research opportunity of the systemic research opportunity of the research opportunity of the systemic research opportunity of the research opportunity of the systemic research opportunity of the research opportunity of the systemic research opportunity of the research opportunity of the systemic research opportunity of the research opportunity of the systemic research opportunity of the research opportunity of the systemic research opportunity of the research opportunity of the systemic research opportunity of the research opportunity of the systemic research opportunity of the research opportunity of the systemic research opportunity of the research opportunity of the systemic research opportunity of the research opportunity of the systemic research opportunity of the research opportunity of the systemic research opportunity opportunity of the research opportunity of the systemic res

- terromolian. E posible, prevalence were ender an upper unter an observation of the second s

#### References

- Global Initiative for Chronic Cham, other Long Diesole, (or. (2008). Global and any for the diagonic monogenetic, and prevention of chronic and indexpendences of descent Accesses Decomposition (2008). Global end Longenetic end Longenetic end Longenetic end Longenetic (2008). Global Initiative for the Graphical Advancement and Revention of Chronic Cham, and Long Checks. A Mattime 75. A Vision and Complex (2008). Control of the Initiative for Sectors (2008). Control (2008). Control (2008). Control (2008). Control Sectors (2008). Control (2008). Control (2008). Control (2008). Control Sectors (2008). Control (2008). Control (2008). Control (2008). Control Sectors (2008). Control (2008). Control (2008). Control (2008). Control Sectors (2008). Control (2008). Control (2008). Control (2008). Control Sectors (2008). Control (2008). Control (2008). Control (2008). Control Sectors (2008). Control (2008). Control (2008). Control (2008). Control (2008). Control (2008). Sectors (2008). Control (2008). Con
- <u>http://doi.org/up.com/mail.com/article/internationality/inte</u>

## APPENDIX D





1. Metered Dose Inholers (MDI) 2. Dry Powder Inholers (DPI) 3. Soft Mist Inhalers (SMI)



#### OUTLINE

- Learning outcomes
- IL Types of Inholens Fyper of Historia
   Reinrad Date Maders (RD)
   Dry Fassler Maders (DF)
   Satisfiel Maders (SR)
- II. Breathing exercises Displayers Coupling Displayers Percently Encoding

- IV. References

#### METER-DOSE INHALER

\*A metered-dose inholer (MDI) delivers topical medications to a patient's respiratory trad, producing local and systemic effects The mucosal lining of the respiratory trad absorbs the inhalant almost immediately.

Examples of common inhalants include:

Exciting the of common minimum in the order Branchalliters -> Improve citivery potency and facilitate mucu dialnoge -NucleyInts -> Attain a high local concentration to liquefy tenaciae branchial secretions -Contrastencial -> Secretae information in the respiratory tract

#### LEARNING OUTCOMES

1. Outline different types of inholes and terms of usage in COPD patients 2. Identify correct way to perform breathing exercises for maximum result



#### STEPS FOR ADMINISTERING MDI CONT'D

- Bemore the mosthplace cop

   Arrady the precided MDI to the spacer or indicated. Make are not to touch the mosthplace. Be overe that case MDIs have built-in spacers.
- 7. Instruct the patient to exhale fully.
- Pice the precribed MDI or space into the parient's month and reli the parient to does the lips around it using a doesd month tedralipee.
   Alternatively, if directed by the practitioner, use an oper-month tedralipee by holding the precribed MDI To 27 (25 to 5 an) is from of the parient's month.

#### CONSIDER AT IONS

Budesonide

Colesonide

Flurisolide
Fluricosone
Triomcinolone.

When administering inholed articosteroids, such as:

Instruct the patient to **rince and gargle with** water and then to expectators — using an emeric basis ofter each does to help prevent an infection in the mouth

When administering inholed quick-relief medications, such as betaadrenergic agenits, with about 15 to 30 seconds between inholations. MDIs with spacers may help provide greater therapeutic benefit for potients who have difficulty with coordination.

#### INSTRUCTIONS FOR PROPER MDI USAGE

"Instruct the partient to press down on the prescribed ADI once as the partient starts breathing. In slowly through the mouth.

If the patient is using a space, instruct the patient to press down on the prescribed MDI first and then to begin to breathe in slowly within S seconds

Transcribe posterior constraints in a characteristic of the second secon

"Remove the most place from the potter's mostly, and instruct the patient to hold the breach and count to 10 slowly to allow the medication to reach the patient's alweds.

#### MDI USE

https://www.youtube.com/word/Rv=W3uQLEcKZIM



## DRY POWDER INHALER USE

\*A dry powder inholer (DP) is a breathactuated device that produces local and systemic effects by delivering topical medications to the respiratory trad

\*A DPI requires sufficient inspiratory flow to inhole the medication from the device. \*The postern's inspiratory flow disperse the device into the lower of work. Instinut who can't demonstrate sufficient inspiratory flow for the inholer may not use o DM neliobly





1.04			
10	 II.	ς.	►.
 16	 J.		L

https://www.youtube.com/word/Rv=q\_NrzgjómPE

#### INSTRUCTIONS FOR DPI USE

For a single-dose DP, insert and load the medication capsule or blister pack into the device.

The device usually loads the inserted medication by twisting the inhaler, pushing a lever, or pulling a trigger.

•For a multidose DPI, with the mouthpiece toward you, slide the lever away from you only once until it clids into position. Each time the lever is pushed bade, a dose is ready to be inholed.

#### SOFT MIST INHALER

The main goals of developing the Respirant SM is to: • Avoid the use of propellants

 Reduce the requirements for patient inspiratory effort

Enhance drug delivery
 Improve patient usability



#### STEPS FOR DRY POWDER INHALER USE

- Hove the potient schole fully while holding the mouthplece oway from the mouth.
- circly now the posterior to place the mouthplace in the mouth, close the lips around it, and inhele over 2 to 3 second through the mouthplace.
  3. Advise the posterior ovoid breathing through their noise.
- Tail the potient to remove the moutplace from the mouth, hold the breath for about 10 seconds or for as long as comfortable, and then breathe out slowly.
- Hove the potient rise their mouth with water to remove medication in the mouth



#### SOFT MIST INHALER BENEFITS

To avoid the use of propellant, the effective aspects of nebulizer technology were applied to generate an aerosol inhalant, or "soft mitt," from liquid.

Respiract SW uses on extremely fine notifie system, the Unibiack, to aerosolite a metered date of drug solution into tiny particles suitable for inhalation.

>The machania of the device are designed to optimize acreative/acity, particle size, and internal relatance increase to enhance drug delivery into the altways. >SM actively guarantee an acreased independently of the partient intraction effort, with a dev weatly and prolonged duration, which facilitates the coordination of actuation and indexistion.

>Because the aerosol generated by SMI has a high fine-particle fraction delivered at a slow veloatly, lung departments maximized and oropharynged department minimized, www.actiow.tholation flows.



#### DIAPHRAGMATIC BREATHING

The goals of diaphrogmatic breathing exercises are to: "Strengthen the diaphrogm "Hislp the patient improve gas exchange by using a more effective breathing pattern. Disphrogmatic breathing exercises emphasize the movement of the disphrogm during impiration and expiration, using the abdominal muscles to elevate the disphrogm to empty the lungs.



#### SMI USE

https://www.youtube.com/word/Rv=U1NV10RuV6Y

#### STEPS FOR DIAPHRAGMATIC BREATHING

- How the patient near the poline of the hands on the front of the lower rise with the fingertips positioned against the lower direct to feel the movement of the displacage
- Instruct the patient to breathe out gently and fully. Encourage the patient to note the way is which the ribs lack down and in toward the midline during scholarion.
- Instruct the pariest to take a deep breath through the nose or mostly, feeling the obdomen rise or the lange fill with oir. (Dispiragenzic breathing course when the dispiragen contract and relaxes, or observed by the movement of the obdomes)
- 4. Encourage the patient to hold this breath for 5 seconds.
- 5. Have the patient exhale, letting all the air out though the nose and mouth.
- Advise the parient to repeat this exercise 15 times in three cycles, with a short rest after each group of five breaths.

#### BREATHING EXERCISES

Breathing exercises expand lung tisse, prevent of veolor collopse, and promote efficient use of respiratory mucks, thereby loosening and eliminating secretions that can accuse atteledast, which can result in preumonia

- Types of breathing exercises 1. Diophrogmotic breathing exercise
- 2. Coughing exercise
- 3. Puned I/p breathing

#### DIAPHRAGMATIC BREATHING TECHNIQUE

https://www.youtube.com/world#v=JHHnSr7prM

#### COUGHING EXERCISE

- Instruct the patient to lean forward slightly to facilitate a strong cough.
- Common strategie
   If the partient has a cheet incluion or an obsideminal Incluion
   In
- Advise the pottent to flex the kneet and hips to promote relaxation and reduce abdominal strain while coughing.

#### PURSED LIP BREATHING

#### The benefits

- 1. Improves ventilation
- 2. Releases tropped oir in the lungs 3. Keeps the airways open longer and decreases the work of breathing
- 4. Prolongs exhalation to slow the breathing rate
- 5. Improves breathing potterns
- 6. Relieves shortness of breath
- 7. Course general relaxation

#### COUGHING EXERCISE CONT'D

Instruct the pottent to inhole slowly with the mouth slightly open. Encourage use of the disphragm to promote a full inhole.
 Tail the pottent to breathe out sharply for three short breaths.

- $7.\$  Instruct the postiant to keep the mouth open, take a deep breath, and immediately cough strongly once or twice to mobilize screetions.
- Tell the patient to cover the mouth and nose with a tissue while coughing to contain respiratory secretions and prevent the spread of infection, if present.

#### STEPS FOR PURSED LIP BREATHING

Inform patient to relax neck and shoulder muscles.

 $\Phi$  lie if the potent to breathe in (inhole) slowly through his noise for two counts, let eping his mouth closed. Advise not to take a deep breath.

Advise potient to pucker or "purse" his lips  $\Phi$  liell the potentiable breathe out (exhalls) slowly and gently through his pursed lips while counting to four.

#### Important reminders

"Do not force the oir out.

"Always breathe out for longer than you breathe in



COUGHING EXERCISE TECHNIQUE

https://www.youtube.com/word/Rv=PbQvfkP3Imd&t=60s

#### PURSED LIP BREATHING TECHNIQUE

https://www.youtube.com/wortd9v=7kp.I0QIRe4

#### CASE OF MR. ZIAD CONT'D

After 2 weeks of hospitalization: Wr. Zod was stabilized and ordered to be discharged from the hospital. He will continue DPI therapy and as yeen therapy at home. He was advised to perform lung associates to help indicitize this condition but Ma Ziad claimed he down't know any lung exercise to perform.

- ). What education must be provided to Mr. Zind upon discharge to manage his condition and prevent future exceedations?
- 2. State the steps for proper DPI technique.
- Which exercises would you suggest Mr. Zied to perform to improve his lung function? Describe the proper exercise technique

#### REFERENCES

Iwonogo, T., Tohdo, Y., Nokamuro, S., & Sugo, Y. (2019). The Replicat® soft min Inholes. Implications of drug delivery characteristics for patients. *Clinical drug* investigation, 39(11), 1021-1030.

Novole, M., Dembek, C., Cho-Reyes, S., Yeh, K., & Cell, B.R. (2020). Device use errors with soft mist blokers. a global systematic literature neview and metaanalysis. Chronic respiratory disease, 17, 14799731 19901234.

https://my.develandclinic.org/health/antides/9443-puned-lpbreathing#in-text=054:20proctios%20proctios%201p%20breathing;204:20v hate%2 0and%20breath%20outhset=Phaned%201p%20breathing%20ah(20ahae/%20ah antio1%20ahachaem%20ah%20breath

https://procedures.lww.com/ing/view.doRpid=2921021&htts=metered.inboler.inbole m,inboled, mdi.glose.copd, mdis&c=true&cod=Roise

## APPENDIX E

## Palliative Care for Advanced Stages in COPD

#### Overview of Palliative Care

- Palliative care encompasses approaches to symptom control and management
   The goal of palliative care is to provide best possible quality of bio for patients while preventing and relieving suffering.
- According to the World Health Organization (WHO) definition, palliative care should be initiated in an early phase and not be restricted to terminal care
- Palliative care focuses on improving the symptoms and psychosocial needs of the patient
- It actively engages: the family and caregivers: in training and support
  - Families of patients are an essential part of palliative care, their presence is vital for both the patient and themselves.

#### Learning Outcomes

- Recognize importance of end of life care among COPD patients > Identify interventions, that will provide end-of-life comfort to COPD patients
- > Plan end-of-life care to COPD patients to decrease suffering
- > Advocate for COPD patient's end of life requests

#### COPD and Death

Death in COPD patients may be due to lung cancer, cardiovascular disease , progressive respiratory dysfunction, or a systemic complications of respiratory dysfunction.

upsaturation. Healthcare workers taking care of patients dying with severe COPD need to consider the physiological changes as the patients become progressively closer to death and thus reassess the risks and benefits of treating comorbidities.

#### Outline

- Overview of Palliative Care
- COPD and Benefit of Palliative Care Palliative Therapy Components
   bippea
   transformer to the processes
   transformer and bepresses
   krape

- Pulmonary Rehabilitation

#### COPD and Benefit of Palliative Care

COPD trajectory : Gradual decline of disease with unpredictable acute exacebations followed by -> improvement back towards, but not exactly reaching pre-exacebation baseline.

Understanding this trajectory and discussing it with patients and their families may offer an opportunity to adapt palliative care services to meet the proper needs of the **patients** and **their families**.

Healthcare providers should not assume that poor health status is linked to high likelihood of refusing life sustaining treatment.

Accomplishing this goal will solve one of the major challenges in improving end of life care in COPD patients.

#### Symptoms of COPD and Palliative care Benefit

Symptoms of COPD include: fatigue, dysprea, depression, anxiety, insomnia -> these symptoms require symptom-based palliative treatment.

- Palliative care will help COPD patients:
- Enhance their quality of life
   Improve end-of-life care
   Overcome difficult decision making
- Provide spiritual and emotional support to both patients and their families.

#### Oxygen Therapy and Hypokemia

- COPD is associated with progressive hypoxemia.
- Oxygen administration improves pulmonary hemodynamics. Continuous-flow nasal cannula is the standard means of oxygen delivery for stable hypoxemic patients.
- It is simple, reliable, and generally well tolerated.
- Each liter of oxygen flow adds 3-4% to the fraction of inspired oxygen (FiO2).





#### Palliative therapy relevant to all patients with COPD

Even if patients receive optimal medical therapy, they may still experience breakflessness, anxiety depression, folgoe and impaired exercise capacity. Some of these symptomes may improve with palliative therapies. Which include : > Palliative treatment of dysprea

- > Nutritional support
- > Panic attack, anxiety and depression
- > Fatigue

#### Nutritional Support

- > Low BMI and low fat free mass is linked to negative outcomes in COPD patients.
- Nutritional supplementation promotes weight gain and leads to significant improvement in respiratory muscle strength and quality of life





It is important to keep in mind that only in malnourished patients, nutritional supplementation provide significant improvement.

#### Palliative Treatment of Dyspnea

 Bectrical stimulation, chest wall vibration, opiates, neuromuscular electrical stimulation and fans blowing air onto the patients face can help relieve herethelecereta. breathlessne

Even if patient is not hypoxemic, oxygen therapy can still help relieve dyspnea. Pulmonary rehabilitation is highly advised

- Use of non-Invasive ventilation reduces breathlessness.
- The only drug with a proven effect on dyspnea is morphine, but not when it is delivered with a nebulizer

#### Panic, Anxiety and Depression

- Behavioral, social and biological factors can all be related to the cause of depres and anxiety in COPD patients.
- Pulmonary rehabilitation is recommended to control anxiety
- Some physicians prescribe anti-depressants but the efficacy is still inconclusive
- Mind-body intervention and cognitive behavioral therapy reduce anxiety and panic attacks. Examples include: yoga and relaxation
- Mind-body interventions also aid in positive physical outcomes such as improved exercise capacity, lung function, dyspnea and fatigue

#### Fatigue

- Fatigue is a subjective feeling of tiredness or exhaustion.
- It is the second most expansion of second attracts
   Physical, psychological, asternic and behavioral factors all perpetuate fatigue in patients
   with COPD.
- Fatigue can have a negative impact on the patient's :  $\blacktriangleright$  General health status
- > Exercise performance > Daily basis activities
- > Sleep quality
- > Mood status (can cause anxiety and/or depression)

#### Pulmonary Rehabilitation



http://www.webmd.com/lung/video/livi ng-with-copd

#### Factors to Reduce Fatigue

#### Mind-body intervention

- Self-management education provided by healthcare workers.
- Nutritional support
- Physical activity (as tolerated). Pulmonary Rehabilitation
- Improving breathing technique
- Participation in social support groups. This helps patients cope with the mental burden by learning useful tips from each other.

#### Pulmonary Rehabilitation Interventions

Pulmonary rehabilitation programs include:

- Pulmonary rehabilishion programs includie: Dirical seemenent Calculation solud planmacological therapies, non-planmacological therapies and enoking zenation Perchological support Director producing pulmorany neeches Director plantage pulmorany neeches Director plantage pulmorany neeches

- Pulmonary inhabilitation is typically delivered to groups of patients. The American Association of Cardiovascular and Pulmonary Rehabilitation recommends a staff-to-participant ratio of 1:4

#### Pulmonary Rehabilitation

- Pulmonary rehabilitation (PR) is one of the key approaches in the treatment of COPO. It is a proactive approach to minimize COPD symptoms, improve health-related quality of life and increase physical and emotional involvement in everyday life.
- PR is usually composed of an interdisciplinary team including: a physician, respiratory nurse, distician, physiotherapist, occupational therapist, psychologist and social worker
- Improvements are seen in different domains of health-related quality of life, including:
- Dyspnea
   Fatigue
   Emotional status

#### How Pulmonary Rehabilitation Interventions Benefit COPD Patients?

- > PR Focuses on the systemic aspects of the disease that are common among patients with COPD.
- The exercise components of PR:
   1. Reduce dynamic hyperinflation
   2. Increase Inspiratory volume
   reduce k person k persone gradk
- Exercise also increases muscle function, delays fatigue and increases exercise tolerance.

#### Pulmonary Rehabilitation Interventions cont'd

- Educational component of PR locuses on collaborative self-management and behavioral change
- > It helps patients build skills such as: goal setting, problem solving and decision making

#### > PR behavioral charge focuses on:

Modifying nutritional intake and smoking patterns

Adhering to medication and regular exercise
 Utilizing effective breathing techniques and energy-saving strategies

#### References

- Commercy episotemy counter (Counter Counter Counter Counter)
   Miccarthy B., Cassey D., Devane, D., Murphy K., Murphy E., & Lacasse, Y (2015).
   Pulmoniary inhibitition for chronic obstructive pulmoniary disease. *Eachnane* database of systematic reviews, (2).

ŀ

Create a COPD friendly home

http //www.webmd.com/lung/copd/advanced-copd-19/video-copd-friendly-home

#### The case of Mr. Ziad cont'd

#### Trigger 3

Alter being discharged from the hospital, Mr. Ziad's friends at church noticed he is looking unhappy for the past 2 months. We has not been attending church the past time Sandays, which was unusual of him. MR. Ziad seems solutial and is not performing acts that he once enjoyed. He recently told his daughter that he is constantly words about Seling dyspense and hasgued thus would rather sit at home

1. Is Mt Ziad a candidate for palliative care? What interventions would be integrated in his care?

2. In what mood status does Mr. Ziad seem? Give suggestions to improve his mood

## **APPENDIX F**













i.



## Adult Learning ..... Adults laam when shop perform or practice with new knowledge. (Example: Using a MDI with filled placebo somin short above proper initaler technique) 4. Adults are practical. They are not soo interested about the

hackground information, shey only want to know what shey need to leton.

#### Identifying Kinesthetic Learners Kinescherie learners packer to kum chrough anivrias. tele / Kincollastie Jun \* They learn through what they can deterly experience They speak with that hands They often immerities what was deare more than what was read They packer learning things by parforming them hunds-con (coumple: anally holding and placing the capsule in the dry powder inhaler device) Noving, Doing & Tou

#### General considerations

- For insumations to be effective, they should be in the language the periods understands.
- understands.
  Eldody parties may have visual and audrissy challenges. Peoper interventions are needed to efformedy interact them.
  Some planetism may are included they are inderstanding the provided absorbs one of the choices to be constrained.
  Ways so auxees whether the parent endy understand the material: Doponated sparses.
  Total sparses.
  Total sparses.

#### Adult Learning Visual considerations for Older Adults Adult mining is descurd by the following gatelines Face the patient dimedy when instructing Advin an god-onormal -> They need to be provided with the practical massor to shy they head pay armstone is the immeriant (Example: "Using an industry the right way with hip you beather hear that. Language to each you have to search? Advin an informery owned -> They need to understand the importance of performing in art(Example: They mead to understand the importance of performing in art(Example: The massor to using a space with ADI industrials help the mediane gorino your large under that say in the back of your these). \* Ensure show is plenty of light \* Minimuse distinctions and intempt • When given written material: Use large type site and thicker free Dark lisk on light colored paper Use deable space






### APPENDIX G

#### Poster

<text><text><image><text>

In Partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science in Nursing at American University of Beirut

## **APPENDIX H**

The Case of Mr. Ziad with COPD

**<u>Purpose</u>**: Role of nurses in the management of and exacerbation prevention in COPD patients.

#### Learning outcomes:

- Interpret symptoms of disease deterioration and reasons for airflow limitation in COPD patients
- 2. Develop a program including exacerbation preventive measurements
- 3. Design a palliative care plan for Mr. Ziad

#### **Content**

- Factors that influence COPD development and progression
- Pathophysiology principles underlying COPD
- Management of COPD using GOLD guideline
- COPD exacerbation prevention and management
- Palliative Therapy Components

### **Background**

Mr. Ziad is a 60-year-old male living alone in Akkar. He has two girls and one boy all who live in Beirut. His wife passed away eight months ago due to breast cancer. Mr. Ziad socializes mainly with his friends at church whom he sees once per week usually on Sundays after church. He used to work in a wood factory in Ras Maska, Barsa, but currently is a farmer in Akkar. His income is low but able to make ends meet. He is a smoker, one packet per day and has been smoking for the past 40 years. He enjoys planting and harvesting his own food including fruits and vegetables.

#### <u>Trigger 1</u>

Mr. Ziad has been dyspneic for the past 6 months, and dyspnea increases upon effort and especially when he is working in the field. The past 2 months he has been experiencing a persistent cough and two weeks ago he noticed he started developing a productive cough of white color sputum.

#### <u>Trigger 2</u>

Mr. Ziad thought his dyspnea may be due to cigarette smoking thus he has decreased smoking to half a pack a day. His son visited him recently and showed concerns about his weight loss since he last saw his father, which was 2 months ago. Mr. Ziad claimed his dyspnea and fatigue are causing him difficulty to work in his field thus unable to harvest his plants and eat well.

#### Trigger 3

His friends at church noticed Mr. Ziad is looking unhappy and tired for the past 2 months. He has not been attending church the past three Sundays, which was unusual of him. MR. Ziad seems isolated and is not performing acts that he once enjoyed. He recently told his daughter that he is constantly worried about feeling dyspneic and fatigued thus would rather sit at home.

70

His children discussed Mr. Ziad's condition with each other and decided to take action. They booked an appointment with a physician and after discussing the need to see a doctor, Mr. Ziad agreed to get a checkup.

#### In the clinic:

Vital signs: Blood pressure: 120/70mmhg, Hear rate:112 bpm, Respiratory rate: 25, Spo2: 90% on room air, temperature: 37.2°C orally.

Height: 173cm

Weight: 52 Kg

Upon physical exam Mr. Ziad was sitting on the edge of the chair, leaning forward, he looked pale and anxious. Findings included

- Use of accessory muscles
- Bilateral wheezing upon expiration
- Decreased air entry bilaterally
- Prolonged expiration
- Breathing through lips pursed
- Distant heart sounds
- Pulses palpated upon extremities: regular rhythm, force +3

Arterial blood gas:

PH: 7.26 (N:7.35-7.45)

PaCo2: 60 (N: 35-45)

Po2: 52 (N: 80-100)

HCO3: 26 (N: 22-26)

Lab results showed:

Hct: 54% (N: 40-48)

Hgb: 15.8 gm/dl ( N 12-16)

WBC:  $14 \times 10^{9}$ /L (N 4.5-10 × 10<sup>9</sup>/L)

Mr. Ziad was advised to perform a spirometry test to check for airflow limitation. Spirometry results after bronchodilator showed:

FEV1: 45%

FEV1/FVC: 0.65

The patient was advised to be admitted to the hospital.

He was started on the following management:

- Oxygen therapy nasal cannula 3 L
- IV line 250ml NSS 0.9% over 24 hours 10ml/h
- Albuterol 2.5mg (Duolin) by nebulizer every 6 hours combined with Budesonide
   (Pulmicort) by nebulizer every 6 hours
- Solumedrol 40 mg IV push
- Levofloxacin (Tavanic) 500mg/ 24h intravenous route

#### ABGs were repeated 4 days later, results showed:

PH: 7.30 (N:7.35-7.45)

PaCo2: 68 (N: 35-45)

Po2: 64 (N: 80-100)

HCO3: 31 (N: 22-26)

**6-minute walk test** was performed to which Mr. Ziad experienced desaturation (Spo2: 86%) after 3 minutes of walking. Chest X-ray showed: pleural effusion in bilateral lower lobes.

- 1. Which factors throughout Mr. Ziad's lifetime have triggered him to develop COPD?
- 2. Which GOLD staging criteria applies to Mr Ziad? Justify your answer
- Would you consider Mr. Ziad malnourished? Verify your answer and provide suggestions to help him.
- 4. Analyze Mr. Ziad's first ABG result and then compare it to his second ABG result.
- 5. Is Mr. Ziad a candidate for palliative care? What interventions would be integrated in his care?
- 6. What intervention would better help the lung function of Mr. Ziad and improve his ABG result?
- 7. In what mood status does Mr. Ziad seem? Give suggestions to improve his mood.

After 2 weeks of hospitalization, Mr. Ziad was stabilized and ordered to be discharged from the hospital. He will continue DPI therapy and oxygen therapy at home. He was advised to enroll in a pulmonary rehabilitation program, but Mr. Ziad seemed hesitant

about the idea and claimed he does not think he would benefit from it. He was also advised to completely stop smoking.

- 1. What education must be provided to Mr. Ziad upon discharge to manage his condition and prevent future exacerbations?
- 2. State the steps for proper DPI technique.
- 3. How would you advise Mr. Ziad to stop smoking?
- 4. What information would you give attention to while discussing benefits of pulmonary rehabilitation with Mr. Ziad

## APPENDIX I

Name: \_\_\_\_\_\_ I.D. \_\_\_\_\_

Please choose one correct answer (1 point each):

- 1. \_\_\_\_\_ is essential for the diagnosis of COPD
  - A) Chest X-RAY
  - B) Chest CT Scan
  - C) Spirometry
  - D) ABGs
- 2. How many GOLD stages of COPD classification are there?
  - A) 2
  - B) 3
  - C) 4
  - D) 5
- 3. Salbutamol (Ventolin) is a \_\_\_\_\_
  - A) Short acting Beta-1 agonist
  - B) Long acting Beta-2 agonist
  - C) Short acting Beta-1 antagonist
  - D) Short acting Beta-2 agonist
- 4. Which type of combination therapy has a greater effect on exacerbation reduction and prevention of hospitalization:
  - A) SABA/SAMA
  - B) LABA/LAMA/ICS
  - C) LABA/ICS
  - D) LABA/LAMA
- 5. A spacer is used for which type of inhaler:
  - A) Metered dose inhaler
  - B) Dry powder inhaler
  - C) Soft mist inhaler
  - D) Inhaled corticosteroids

- 6. If the patient uses Meter dosed inhalers (MDI) he/she should hold in the medication for:
  - A) 5 second
  - B) 6 seconds
  - C) 10 seconds
  - D) 15 seconds
- 7. Noninvasive mechanical ventilation:
  - A) Improves gas exchange
  - B) Increases activity tolerance
  - C) Prevents respiratory infections
  - D) Has no effect on patient survival rate
- 8. It is recommended for COPD patients to perform:
  - A) 30 minutes walk once per week
  - B) 1 hour of weight training daily
  - C) 2 hours of cycling on daily basis
  - D) 2 hours of walking/cycling per week
- 9. An exacerbation of respiratory symptoms can be triggered by:
  - A) Viral or bacterial respiratory infection
  - B) Inadequate sleeping hours
  - C) Physical activity intolerance
  - D) Imbalanced nutritional intake
- 10. The primary goal of palliative care in COPD patients is to:
  - A) Improve quality of life while preventing and relieving suffering.
  - B) Educate about proper inhaler technique and pulmonary exercises
  - C) Focus on patients' needs without integrating any of their families.
  - D) Help patients improve the function and structure of their lungs
- 11. The nurse is providing education to a newly diagnosed COPD patient. Which statement shows that the patient has understood the condition?
  - A. "I only need to decrease cigarette smoking to 1 packet/week"
  - B. "I have to follow my treatment regimen properly to prevent exacerbations"
  - C. "Exercise and adequate nutrition will cure my condition"
  - D. "I should only seek treatment when my symptoms worsen"
- 12. While educating Mrs. G about inhaler technique, she asks you to demonstrate the technique, and provide her with pictures of how to properly use her inhaler. What type of learner is Mrs. G?

- A) Auditory
- B) Visual
- C) Kinesthetic
- D) Global
- 13. Respiratory infections are major health risks for someone with COPD. Which of the following steps helps prevent these infections?
  - A. Increasing consumption of herbal tea
  - B. Receiving a booster dose of DPT vaccine
  - C. Immunizing against the influenza virus
  - D. Adhering to corticosteroid therapy
- 14. What is one of the most prevalent symptoms in patients with COPD?
  - A. Fatigue
  - B. Dyspnea
  - C. Malnutrition
  - D. Depression
- 15. Aminophylline (theophylline) is prescribed for a client with COPD. A nurse administers the medication, knowing that the primary action of this medication is to:
  - A. Relax smooth bronchial muscles
  - B. Prevent respiratory infection
  - C. Suppress the cough reflex
  - D. Improve activity intolerance
- 16. A nurse teaches a client about the use of a respiratory inhaler. Which action by the client indicated a need for further teaching? The patient:
  - A. Does not use a spacer for his dry powder inhaler.
  - B. Presses down the canister as he breathes in.
  - C. Inhales the medication and exhales 5 seconds later.
  - D. Washes the mouth immediately after inhaler use
- 17. The goal of pursed lip breathing is to:
  - A. Strengthen diaphragmatic muscles
  - B. Relieve events of shortness of breath
  - C. Prevent respiratory tract infections
  - D. Use abdominal muscles in breathing
- 18. \_\_\_\_\_ is a type of inhaler used to reduce the requirements for patient inspiratory effort and enhance drug delivery.
  - A. Dry powder

- B. Soft mist
- C. Metered dose
- D. Corticosteroid
- 19. Hypersecretion in COPD is due to:
  - A. Airflow limitation
  - B. Increased number of goblet cells
  - C. Decreased alveolar gas exchange
  - D. Decreased air entry
- 20. Which of the following diets would be most appropriate for a client with COPD?
  - A. High fat, low salt, soft diet
  - B. High fat, high protein, regular diet
  - C. Low sodium, low protein, regular diet
  - D. High protein, high calorie, soft diet
- 21. Which of the following health promotion activities should the nurse include in the discharge teaching plan for a client with COPD?
  - A. Use sedatives to ensure uninterrupted sleep.
  - B. Incorporate physical activity as tolerated.
  - C. Limit food intake to two small meals a day.
  - D. Contact healthcare provider when symptoms worsen
- 22. The **best** method of at home oxygen administration for client with COPD is by using the:
  - A. Face mask
  - B. Nonrebreather mask
  - C. Nasal cannula
  - D. Venture mask
- 23. Define COPD based on the GOLD guideline (2 points)

<sup>24.</sup> Mr. M was diagnosed with COPD 6 months ago. He smokes 1 packet/day. One of the recommendations for COPD exacerbation prevention was to stop smoking. His trials were unsuccessful, thus by following the 5 step program (5 A's), how would

you provide a helpful strategy for smoking session to your patient Mr. M. Write your response in no more than 20 lines. (5 points)

25. Match each of the clinical situations in Column I with the tool that may be used to assess or manage the situation in Column II. (6 points)

Answer	Column I	Column II	
	Blows constant pressure while patient breathes in during inhalation	A. CAT	
	Required for COPD diagnosis	B. BiPAP	
	Measures COPD impact on the patient's life, and how changes occur overtime.	C. Spirometry	
	Measures the degree of disability that breathlessness causes on daily activities	D. mMRC scale	
	Blows higher pressure while patient breathes in during inhalation	E. ABCD assessment tool	
	Determines the final classification of the patient based on the patient's: FEV1 Post bronchodilator result, symptom assessment score and exacerbation history	F. CPAP	
		G. Chest Xray	

## APPENDIX J

Pamphlet Evaluation Rubric				
Message Content   4 marks	Layout and Design6 marks			
<ul> <li> Have you limited your messages to three to four messages per document (or section)?</li> <li> Have you taken out information that is "nice to know" but not necessary?</li> <li> Is the most important information at the beginning of the document?</li> <li> Have you identified action steps or desired behaviors for your patient?</li> </ul>	Layout and Design6 marks Is information presented in an order that is logical to your patient? Is technical or scientific language explained? Have you used concrete nouns, an active voice, and short words and sentences? Is the style conversational? Is information chunked, using headings? Have you eliminated as much jargon and technical language and content culturally appropriate?			
Text Appearance5 marks	Visuals 5 marks			
<ul> <li> Does your document have lots of white space?</li> <li> Are margins at least 1/2 inch?</li> <li> Is the print large enough (at least 12 points)?</li> <li> Have you used bold, italics, and text boxes to highlight information?</li> <li> Have you avoided using all capital letters?</li> </ul>	<ul> <li> Is the cover attractive to your intended audience?</li> <li> Does it include your main message?</li> <li> Are your visuals simple and instructive rather than decorative?</li> <li> Do visuals help explain the messages found in the text?</li> <li> Are your visuals placed near related text?</li> <li> Do they include captions?</li> </ul>			

### APPENDIX K

#### Course Evaluation

The course is intended to educate nurses about proper COPD self-management skills regarding exacerbation prevention, correct inhaler therapy technique, pulmonary exercises, smoking cessation, adequate nutrition and active lifestyle. This evaluation tool will be filled by nurses to give feedback about the course and instructor, evaluation will include: material presentation, clarity of information, delivery approach, accessibility of the course, adequacy of content and interaction method online. The evaluation's overall aim is to improve the course for future use.

	Strongly	Agree	Disagree	Strongly
	Agree			Disagree
The instructor				
demonstrated				
adequate				
knowledge of				
the course				
material				
The instructor				
was well				
prepared and				
organized				
The learning				
outcomes for				
each part of				
the course				
were clear and				
precise				
The course				
description				
accurately				
reflects the				
content of the				
course				

The course has		
significantly		
advanced my		
knowledge		
and		
understanding		
about COPD		
The learning		
material was		
relevant and		
useful		
The pace of		
the course was		
appropriate		
The content		
was clear and		
understandable		
Interaction		
during the		
class		
discussion was		
smooth		
Online		
learning is		
more		
accessible and		
flexible than		
face-to-face		
learning		

- 1. Do you recommend the course to others?
- 2. What were some of the strengths of the course? What new information did you learn from the course?
- 3. Please add suggestions to better improve the course. What changes do you recommend to improve the course?

# APPENDIX L

### Patient Evaluation of Nurses' Instruction

### Patient feedback questionnaire. 4-point scale

	Completely	Mostly	A little	Not at all
The nurse				
listened to what				
you had to say				
The nurse				
explained your				
problem to you				
You and the				
Nour respective				
roles				
10105				
The nurse				
explained the				
treatment plan				
The				
The nurse				
snowed ms/ner				
concern				
The nurse acted				
in a structured				
way				
The nurse gave				
you new or better insight				
into your				
problem				

The nurse explored how manageable the treatment would be for you		
The nurse gave you clear treatment advice		
The nurse gave you clear information and explanation		
The nurse invited you to ask all the questions you wanted to ask		
How well do you think your nurse understood you?		
How satisfied were you with the discussion of your problem?		

### REFERENCES

Akiki, Z., Hallit, S., Layoun, N., Cherfane, M., Sacre, H., Waked, M., & Salameh, P.

(2019). Validation of the St George's respiratory questionnaire and risks factors affecting the quality of life of Lebanese COPD and asthma patients. *The Journal of Asthma*, *56*(11), 1212-1221. https://doi.org/10.1080/02770903.2018.1531996

- Andrieux, M., & Proteau, L. (2016). Observational learning: Tell beginners what they are about to watch and they will learn better. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 7, 51.
- Beagley, L. (2011). Educating patients: understanding barriers, learning styles, and teaching techniques. *Journal of PeriAnesthesia Nursing*, *26*(5), 331-337.
- Berland, A., & Bentsen, S. B. (2015). Patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease in safe hands: An education programme for nurses in primary care in Norway. *Nurse Education in Practice*, 15(4), 271–276.
- Cannon, D., Buys, N., Sriram, K. B., Sharma, S., Morris, N., & Sun, J. (2016). The effects of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease self-management interventions on improvement of quality of life in COPD patients: A meta-analysis. *Respiratory Medicine*, 121, 81-90.

Chan, F. W., Wong, F. Y., Yam, C. H., Cheung, W. L., Wong, E. L., Leung, M. C., ... &

Yeoh, E. K. (2011). Risk factors of hospitalization and readmission of patients with COPD in Hong Kong population: analysis of hospital admission records. *BMC Health Services Research*, *11*(1), 186.

- Feng, J. Y., Chang, Y. T., Chang, H. Y., Erdley, W. S., Lin, C. H., & Chang, Y. J. (2013). Systematic review of effectiveness of situated e-learning on medical and nursing education. *Worldviews on Evidence-Based Nursing*, 10(3), 174-183.
- Fletcher, M. J., & Dahl, B. H. (2013). Expanding nurse practice in COPD: is it key to providing high quality, effective and safe patient care? *Primary Care Respiratory Journal*, 22(2), 230-233

Georgsson, M. (2020). Rethinking the Provision of Education During the COVID-19 Pandemic—Online Learning and Nursing Informatics. *Online Journal of Nursing Informatics*, 24(3), 7.

Global Initiative for Chronic Obstructive Lung Disease, Inc. (2020). Global Strategy for

*the diagnosis, management, and prevention of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease.* Accessed December 2020 via the Web at <u>https://goldcopd.org/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/2019/11/GOLD-2020-REPORT-ver1.0wms.pdf</u>

Halpin, D. M., Miravitlles, M., Metzdorf, N., & Celli, B. (2017). Impact and prevention of severe exacerbations of COPD: a review of the evidence. *International Journal of Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease*, 12, 2891.

- Haugen, K., & Metcalf, K. L. (2019). Assessment of Online Learning. *Radiologic Technology*, 90(3), 307–311
- Karaman, S. (2011). Nurses' perceptions of online continuing education. *BMC Medical Education*, *11*(1), 1-6.
- Kelleher, A. B., Sweeney, C., Foley, T., Hally, R. M., Meehan, E., Savage, E., Korn, B., & Cornally, N. (2020). An e-Delphi Study to Identify Priority Areas for Education on Advance Care Planning in COPD Management. *Respiratory Care*, 65(3), 347–354. https://doi-org.ezproxy.aub.edu.lb/10.4187/respcare.07072
- López-Campos, J. L., Tan, W., & Soriano, J. B. (2016). Global burden of COPD. *Respirology*, 21(1), 14-23.
- McGhan, R., Radcliff, T., Fish, R., Sutherland, E. R., Welsh, C., & Make, B. (2007).

Predictors of rehospitalization and death after a severe exacerbation of

COPD. Chest, 132(6), 1748-1755.

Meehan, E., Foley, T., Kelly, C., Burgess Kelleher, A., Sweeney, C., Hally, R. M.,

Detering, K., & Cornally, N. (2020). Advance care planning for individuals with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: A scoping review of the literature. *Journal of Pain and Symptom Management*, *59*(6), 1344-1361. Retrieved from <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpainsymman.2019.12.01">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpainsymman.2019.12.01</a>

Nohra, R. G., Sacre, H., Salameh, P., & Rothan-Tondeur, M. (2020). Evaluating the

feasibility,acceptability and pre testing the impact of a self-management and tele monitoring program for chronic obstructive pulmonary disease patients in Lebanon: Protocol for a feasibility study. *Medicine (Baltimore)*, *99*(6), e19021e19021. Retrieved from <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/MD.000000000019021</u>

- Phillips, J. L., Heneka, N., Hickman, L., Lam, L., & Shaw, T. (2014). Impact of a novel online learning module on specialist palliative care nurses' pain assessment competencies and patients' reports of pain: results from a quasi-experimental pilot study. *Palliative medicine*, 28(6), 521-529.
- Popil, I. (2011). Promotion of critical thinking by using case studies as teaching method. *Nurse education today*, *31*(2), 204-207.

Ramakrishnan, S., Janssens, W., Burgel, P. R., Contoli, M., Franssen, F. M., Greening, N.

J., ... & Bafadhel, M. (2021). Standardisation of Clinical Assessment, Management and Follow-Up of Acute Hospitalised Exacerbation of COPD: A Europe-Wide Consensus. *International Journal of Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease, 16*, 321.

Sanduzzi, A., Balbo, P., Candoli, P., Catapano, G. A., Contini, P., Mattei, A., ... & Stanziola, A. (2014). COPD: adherence to therapy. *Multidisciplinary Respiratory Medicine*, 9(1),60.

Sayiner, A., Alzaabi, A., Obeidat, N. M., Nejjari, C., Beji, M., Uzaslan, E., ... El

Hasnaoui, A. (2012). Attitudes and beliefs about COPD: Data from the BREATHE study. *Respiratory Medicine*, *106*, S60-74.

doi:http://dx.doi.org.ezproxy.aub.edu.lb/10.1016/S0954-6111(12)70015-X

Scullion, J., & Holmes, S. (2011). Strategies to reduce COPD exacerbations. Practice

Nursing, 22(2), 83-86. Retrieved from

https://doi.org.ezproxy.aub.edu.lb/10.12968/pnur.2011.22.2.83

Staiou, M., Gourgoulianis, K., Kotrotsiou, E., & Raftopoulos, V. (2021). Closing the gap: The

effect of an evidence-based intervention in increasing COPD nurses' knowledge. *Nursing Forum (Hillsdale), 56*(1), 30-36. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1111/nuf.12507

- Steiner, M. (2015). Hospital admission and readmission for acute exacerbation of COPD. A tough nut to crack. *Thorax*, 70(12), 1108-1109.
- Tageldin, M. A., Nafti, S., Khan, J. A., Nejjari, C., Beji, M., Mahboub, B., ... & BREATHE Study Group. (2012). Distribution of COPD-related symptoms in the Middle East and North Africa: results of the BREATHE study. *Respiratory medicine*, *106*, S25-S32.
- Terry, D. R., Nguyen, H., Kim, J., & Islam, M. R. (2019). Factors contributing to COPD hospitalisations from 2010 to 2015: Variation among rural and metropolitan Australians. *The Clinical Respiratory Journal, 13*(5), 306-313. doi:10.1111/crj.13012

Trappenburg, J. C., Monninkhof, E. M., Bourbeau, J., Troosters, T., Schrijvers, A. J.,
Verheij, T. J., & Lammers, J. W. J. (2011). Effect of an action plan with ongoing
support by a case manager on exacerbation-related outcome in patients with COPD: a
multicentre randomised controlled trial. *Thorax*, 66(11), 977-984.

Waked, M., Khayat, G., & Salameh, P. (2011). Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease prevalence in Lebanon: a cross-sectional descriptive study. *Clinical Epidemiology*, *3*, 315.

Zhong, X., Lee, S., Zhao, C., Lee, H. K., Bain, P. A., Kundinger, T., ... & Li, J. (2019).

Reducing COPD readmissions through predictive modeling and incentive-based interventions. *Health Care Management Science*, 22(1), 121-139.